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Chapter One


 


 


Role
3 Medical Treatment Hospital, Kandahar Air Field.  April 2009.


A
pair of F18s thundered down the runway, shredding the air with sound. Part way
across the compound, Karen stopped and raised her head as they lifted off into
the purple night sky. Even without looking, she knew they had their
afterburners lit. The distinctive crackling sound thrilled her every time she
heard it. She watched as they banked sharply to the north, and then disappeared
from sight. It was ironic how much she enjoyed that level of sound when she
normally revelled in peace and quiet. Like right now. Tonight she was working
an evening shift in the Intensive Care Ward of the hospital, but she wasn’t due
for an hour, so she was headed for the mess tent instead of the more popular
commercial outlets on “the boardwalk”. In the mess tent she could usually find
a quiet spot to read a few chapters of one of her precious books.


She
made her way to the hot drinks area, poured herself a mug of hot water, grabbed
a teabag, and headed toward an unoccupied table in the far corner.


Engrossed
in the book, she didn’t even notice the tall man approach the table. “Hi,
Karen,” he said tentatively. “Do you mind if I join you?”


She
recognized his voice and looked up with what she hoped was a welcoming smile.
“Hi, Maartie, I don’t mind at all.” The Dutch orthopaedic surgeon had arrived
the previous week, and was still adjusting to the new environment. “How are you
settling in?”


“Oh,
I don’t know.” He sat down, seemingly all arms and legs, and Karen smiled to
herself. He may look gangly and un-coordinated now, but she’d seen him operate
yesterday, and in the OR his movements were sure and precise. “Those men yesterday...”
He paused. “We just don’t see that sort of trauma in my hospital at home. In
spite of my best efforts I think that one fellow will lose his leg.” He cradled
the coffee mug in both hands and to Karen’s trained eye it looked as though he
was trying to hold on to his emotions. He stared into the steaming liquid for a
moment, then lifted his head. “So why did you come here? I mean to Afghanistan.
He raised both eyebrows. “If that isn’t being too nosy.”


Karen
shrugged. “I don’t mind.” She smiled at him. “Actually, it’s a question we all
ask each other eventually.” She set her book aside, unconsciously squaring it
up with the edge of the table. “I worked at a hospital at home, on Vancouver
Island. Thanks to a doctor there, I realized that I should expand my horizons,
as it were.” The memories were still raw, but thanks to the frantic pace of
life here and a certain helicopter pilot, they had become less so.


“Ah,
so he encouraged you to come here?”


Karen
gave a strangled laugh. “I suppose he did, but not in the way you think.” She
took a deep breath. “I was romantically involved with him. He’s an amazing
plastic surgeon, and when I heard about the Canadian Forces needing people to
work over here at the Trauma Hospital, I told him I was interested, and asked
him if he’d consider coming as well.”


She
looked across the table. “I can still see the expression on his face; hear the
disdain in his voice when he told me not to be so naive, that I was kidding
myself if I thought I could make a difference.” She grimaced at the thought.
“‘Get with the program Babe,’ he said, ‘This is where the real money is. Why
would I go over there when my practice is starting to take off?’”


Maartie
nodded. “So it was about the money.” His tone was non-judgmental, but his eyes
had turned flinty.


“You’ve
got that right.” She took a quick sip from her mug, surprised to find that it
had cooled. “Of course by then I’d done a fair amount of research. I knew he
wouldn’t be working on our guys, or any of the coalition soldiers for that matter,
but I explained how someone with his skills could make a world of difference to
the Afghan nationals.” She leaned forward. “I mean you’ve seen the condition of
some of them when they come in. The local doctors do their best, but they just
don’t have the equipment or the training to deal with the horrific injuries
these people are sustaining.” Her face softened. “And the kids. For example
that one last week, the one who went home the day after you got here. He
probably wouldn’t have made it if his grandfather hadn’t brought him in.”


A
jet flew over, and Karen barely noticed it. “Anyway, and this is the worst
part, Phil’s response was that if he wouldn’t do it for our guys, why would he
do it for them?” Her gaze darted around the mess tent, not really seeing
anything. “Anyway, that conversation convinced me that coming to Afghanistan
was the right thing to do.” She took another sip of cold tea. “I don’t know why
I’m telling you this.”


“Because
I asked, I guess.” Two Americans in combat gear came in and he lowered his
voice. “I’m sorry for what happened with your doctor friend, and for what it’s
worth, I admire you for making the commitment.”


“Thanks.”
She toyed with her mug. “Your turn. What about you? Why are you here, and was
your wife supportive?” He’d shown pictures of his kids almost the first day he
arrived.


“My
wife is amazing. She encouraged me when we talked it over. I had two reasons
for wanting to come. One was for the experience with trauma surgery, and the
other was to support our troops.” His gaze flickered over to the two men.
“Especially when I learned that the Canadians were running the hospital. Don’t
get me wrong. Americans are some of the most likeable people on earth, but we
Dutch have always had a close connection with Canada.”


“Well,
we run the hospital for a few more months, anyway. The Americans will be taking
it over in November.” She looked around, taking in her surroundings this time.
“And there will be some brand new buildings before long. Bricks instead of
plywood and canvas. It’s even going to be reinforced to withstand mortar
attack. Much safer, thank goodness.”


“I’ll
be back home by then. I agreed to come for six months.” Maartie absently
brushed some of the ever-present dust from the table. “How much longer do you
have?”


“Three
weeks.” Karen paused, tilted her head to one side. “You know, I didn’t think it
would go by so quickly. Speaking of which, I’d better get over to Intensive
Care. My shift is about to start.”


“It
was nice talking to you.” He stood and she smiled at the old-fashioned gesture.


“You
too, Maartie, and I apologize for unloading on you.”


“Not
at all. And for what it’s worth, I think you could have the pick of any of the
single guys around here.” He nodded toward the two Americans. “Those two have
been glancing over here ever since they sat down.”


Karen
laughed. “No thanks. It’ll be a while before I get involved again.”


“Not
even with that good looking Canadian helicopter pilot?”


“Brian?”
Just saying his name made her feel safe. “He’s just a friend. He comes from the
same area on Vancouver Island where I grew up. Imagine, coming all the way to
Afghanistan to meet someone from the other side of town.”


The
grin on Maartie’s face said he’d heard the rumours, but there was nothing she
could do about that. “That’s quite a coincidence. Listen, I think I’ll walk
back with you if you don’t mind. I’d like to check on that British soldier who
came in this morning.”


“I
heard that was pretty ugly.” She headed for the door. “I’d imagine he’ll be
evac’d in the morning.”


“Yeah.”
They walked out into the compound and the Dutch surgeon paused and looked
around. “This is just about the only time of day when the dust isn’t swirling
around, isn’t it?” He continued walking. “That’s the one thing I really don’t
like about this place. It gets into everything.”


“Tell
me about it.” She reached for the door of the hospital but he’d already pulled
it open. “Thanks, Doctor,” she said, looking up at him.


“I
hear there’s a big hockey game tomorrow.” Maartie frowned. “What’s up with
that?”


Karen
grinned. “We’re Canadian. What can I say?”


He
laughed and turned toward the surgery ward.


*
* *


The
next morning, after her shift, Karen flopped down onto her bed, fully clothed.
It had been quiet last night. Unusual, but sometimes the lack of action could be
more tiring than a busy shift. The temperature was already approaching 40
degrees, with no chance of relief. She closed her eyes and imagined herself
walking along the sandy spit that jutted into the ocean back home near
Courtenay. She could smell the tang of the ocean, could feel the cool spray on
her face.


It
was dangerous to think of home when she was tired. A tear formed in the corner
of her eye and rolled down her cheek, settling in her ear. She flung an arm
across her eyes and let the tears fall. It was eight months since her
grandmother had died, but sometimes it felt like yesterday. She’d been working
and living in Nanaimo when her grandmother suffered a massive heart attack.
She’d died immediately, but that didn’t make it any easier. Karen still wished
she could have been there. Her grandmother had raised her after both of her
parents died. It was bad enough when her father died in a fishing boat accident
off the west coast of the island, but soon after that her mother had died of
ovarian cancer, and Gran became her guardian, as well as her friend.


She’d
taken a month off to settle her grandmother’s estate which included a condo in
an assisted living facility. Phil had offered very little in the way of
support, either emotionally or with the physical work involved in clearing out
her grandmother’s belongings. Looking back now, she realized that those
difficult weeks had been the beginning of the end for their relationship. Was
it any wonder she’d been so interested in the notice on the bulletin board in
the hospital about the need for nurses in Afghanistan.


A
jet came in for a landing and she swung her feet onto the floor. A shower would
make her feel better, and then she’d grab a bite to eat and check out the
hockey game. Brian would probably show up...that would definitely make her feel
better. She grabbed her kit and headed for the shower.


*
* *


“Pardon
me, Captain. May I join you?”


Karen
looked up from her book, and couldn’t hold back the grin that spread across her
face. “Hi, Brian. I was just thinking about you.” He was so tall, so
broad-shouldered and handsome. The few single women inside the wire were
practically falling at his feet, but he didn’t seem to notice.


He
raked a hand through his curly blonde hair. “I checked the hockey game first,
but you weren’t there, so I tracked you down in here.” He motioned to her book.
“You know, I don’t think I’ve ever seen you without a book. You read more than
anyone I’ve ever known.”


Karen
pulled the book toward her defensively. It was by her favourite author, Bryce
Courtenay, and she was savouring every page. “What’s wrong with that?”


He
held up both hands, palms out. “Nothing, nothing. You don’t have to be so
touchy.” He leaned forward, and peered into her eyes. “Have you been crying?”


He
knows me too well, she thought. “Don’t be silly.”


“Look,
do you mind if I grab an iced tea? It’s really hot out there and I’d just as
soon stay here for a while.”


Karen
tugged at the neck of her shirt where it was sticking to her skin. “Sounds good
to me. Grab a couple of bottles of water too, will you?” She watched him stride
away. Here in the heat of the desert, Brian Calder was a like fresh ocean
breeze. They’d met the first week she was here, when he came into the hospital
to bring a stuffed toy to an Afghan child he’d medevac’d in from an outlying
province. His concern had touched her, and even though she’d vowed not to get
involved with anyone here, she’d agreed to meet him at Tim Horton’s on the
boardwalk for coffee. She didn’t know who first came up with “The Boardwalk”
for the string of commercial outlets, but they were immensely popular and added
a touch of normalcy to an otherworldly environment.


*
* *


It
hadn’t taken long to discover that he was from Courtenay on Vancouver Island
and she was from Comox.


“So
how come we never met?” she asked, nibbling on a donut. “It’s not as if our
high schools were that big. Seems to me we were always playing against each
other.”


“Well.”
Blue eyes the colour of chicory flowers looked at her steadily. “I went to
private school at Shawnigan Lake.”


He
was embarrassed. “I won’t hold that against you,” she said with a grin. “Your
parents were only doing what they thought was best.”


“I
suppose so.” He rubbed his eyebrow reflexively. “But they came close to yanking
me out when I almost drowned.”


“Good
Lord. What happened?”


“I
was sailing alone.” He gave her a sheepish grin. “They warned me about the
sudden gusts on the lake, but I was young and cocky, I knew everything. Anyway,
the boom came around and clipped me on the head.” He pointed to a fine white
scar that ran through his right eyebrow. “Knocked me out and the boat heeled
over. Fortunately there was a power boater nearby and he came and rescued me.”


“What
happened to the sailboat?”


He
threw back his head and roared with laughter. “Thanks a lot!”


Everyone
looked their way, and Karen caught envious looks from several women. She looked
back at the man across from her. His former cockiness had mellowed into a self
confidence that he wore well. Paired with his good looks, it was a potent combination.


As
the weeks turned into months, they became a couple, but it was the oddest
relationship Karen had ever experienced. They went to the movies together,
where he draped an arm over the back of her chair and whispered comments into
her ear. He held her hand walking across the compound late at night, and
squeezed it at the door to her barracks. Several times he leaned in and placed
a kiss on her cheek, murmuring goodnight as he did so. Often, in her dreams,
she felt his lips on hers, felt his strong arms enfold her. She’d wake up with
her heart racing, wondering if she was missing out on something special. But
then sanity would prevail, and she’d remind herself of their agreement.


It
had come almost two months after she arrived. They’d gone for a walk, and were
sitting on a cement form by the edge of the runway.


He’d
picked up a handful of loose rock, and was tossing them at the fence. “Do you
ever wonder why I don’t put a move on you?”


His
tone was casual, but Karen sensed that they were in for a serious discussion.
Her pulse quickened. “I suppose so, yes.” His face was shadowed by the
artificial light.


“It
seems only fair that I tell you this. After all, you told me about that creep
in Nanaimo. What was his name? Phil the Pill, wasn’t it?” He turned in her
direction.


She
smiled. “His name was Phil, yes.”


“Well,
I had a similar experience, only I was the one who got dumped by the girl I
thought I was going to marry.”


She
pulled back and gave him a sharp look. “You’re serious, aren’t you? You
mentioned that you had a relationship that didn’t work out, but I didn’t
realize it had gone that far.”


“Yeah,
well.” He fidgeted for a moment, then continued. “Her name was Crystal, or I
should say her name is Crystal. She works at Island General.


“The
hospital in Comox.” Karen knew it well.


“Right.
We met there at a staff party. I’d been flying for the Ambulance Service and
somebody invited me to come along.”


“What
does she do? Is she a nurse?”


He
shook his head. “She’s in personnel. No, wait. They call it Human Resources
these days. She took some kind of a course in hospital administration and
between you and I, I think she wants to run the whole place some day. Anyway,
we’d been going out for almost a year. I’d introduced her to my family and
everything, and we’d been talking pretty seriously.” He scrubbed his face with
a hand. “At least I thought we were serious. She wasn’t keen on me coming to
Afghanistan, but I thought she understood how important it was to me.” His eyes
took on a far-away look. “Come to think of it, my family wasn’t too thrilled
either. Afraid of the danger, you know.”


Karen
wished she had someone to worry about her, but said nothing. This was Brian’s
story, and she was interested in what was to come.


“So,
I decided to ask her to marry me on the day I was leaving for Edmonton, for
indoctrination to the Afghan experience.”


Karen
gave him a lop-sided grin. “I like the way you word that.”


He
nodded. “I was out of my depth when it came to choosing a ring. I talked it
over with my grandmother, who is, without a doubt, the coolest lady in the
world, and she offered to give me her engagement ring. She was way ahead of her
time; she chose it herself.” He patted his breast pocket, unbuttoned the flap
and pulled out a ring.


Even
in the reduced light, sparks flew from a circle of diamonds surrounding a
small, pale blue cushion-cut sapphire.


Karen
gasped. “It’s gorgeous!” Brian handed it to her and she slipped in on the end
of her forefinger, turning it one way and then the other. “Your grandmother has
wonderful taste.” She handed it back to him. “So what happened?”
















 


Chapter
Two


 


 


“I
had it all planned. I was leaving late in the afternoon, so I invited her for
lunch at our favourite restaurant. She told me not to pick her up, that she’d
rather meet there, which I thought was kinda odd at the time, but I agreed.” He
paused, then took a deep breath and went on. “When I pulled up in the parking
lot, she was sitting in her car with the window down. I was so nervous and
excited that I ran over to her and pulled out the ring and asked her to marry
me.”


He
looked down at the ring. “In my memory, the rest of that scene happened in slow
motion. She stepped out of the car and looked at me as though I was crazy or
something. ‘But Brian,’ she said, ‘I can’t marry you. I’m in love with someone
else.’”


“I
thought she was kidding at first. ‘Come on, Crystal’ I said. ‘Stop kidding
around.’” His voice faltered for a moment, but when he looked up his eyes were
clear. “She wasn’t kidding.”


Karen
frowned to herself. “I think I’ll save myself a lot of time and start hating
her now.”


Brian
tossed another rock at the fence. “That’s the way I felt.” He looked down at
the ring, still clutched in his hand. “But at the end of the day, as they say,
she didn’t want to marry me. I don’t know how I got things so wrong, how I
misread the signals. I never did find out who the other guy was, and now I
don’t think I want to know. Anyway, I couldn’t bring myself to go back and face
my grandmother and tell her I’d been rejected, so I put the ring in my pocket,
went to the airbase, and left for Edmonton.”


“And
you’ve been carrying the ring around with you ever since.”


“Yup.”
He tucked the ring back in his pocket and patted it.


Karen
had to know. “Do you still love her?”


Brian
gave a derisive laugh. “Are you kidding?” He lowered his voice. “No, I don’t
love her but I have to admit that I was thrown for a loop. That’s why I’ve been
cooling it. Not only is this a lousy place for relationships, but I want to
make sure I’m free of all negative thoughts before I start dating again.” He
looked into her eyes. “And I could tell you were still hurting about that guy
in Nanaimo.”


Karen
sighed. “I suppose you’re right.”


Brian
gave a nervous laugh and tossed away the rest of the stones. “And that brings
me to something else.”


“There’s
more?” She pulled back. What other surprises was he going to spring on her?


“I’d
like your permission to start dating you when we get home.”


She
couldn’t hold back a delighted laugh. “My permission?”


“Well,
yes. I mean, if you’re not interested, I won’t bother you, but I kind of
thought...” his voice trailed off.


She
slid down from the cement form. “Brian Calder, you big goof, of course I’d like
to see you when we get home.” She took a few steps toward him and he reached
out and grabbed her around the waist. “I’d like that very much,” she whispered.


He
studied her face in the glow from the overhead lights. “So it’s a deal?” he
said, drawing her closer.


“Uh
huh.” Her senses were spinning.


“Good.”
He tilted his head and his lips closed over hers. It was a sweet kiss and she
leaned into him, revelling in the sensation of being held. Before she was
ready, he pulled back. “Sorry, kiddo, I couldn’t resist.” 


“Don’t
be sorry,” she said. “I’m not.” And she wasn’t, not really. The kiss hadn’t
curled her toes, the way she thought it would. But after all, they were in the
middle of a war, where all bets were off.


He
held her away. “I know we just agreed to wait until we get home, but I don’t
know if I’ll be able to keep my hands off you for the next few months.”


Karen
looked into the eyes she’d come to know so well. A few months would help her
figure out how she really felt about him. “You were right when you said this is
a terrible place for a relationship.” She laid the palm of her hand against his
cheek and held it there, looking into his eyes. “You’re probably the most
decent man I’ve ever met, Brian Calder, but this is as far as we go for now.
Agreed?”


He
groaned. “Okay, but it’ll be hard.”


She
gave him a reproachful look.


He
grinned. “Poor choice of words. Come on, let’s go for coffee before I get into
more trouble.”


And
so it had started, almost four months ago.


*
* *


“So.”
He put down his iced tea plus two bottles of water and looked into her eyes.
“It’s okay to cry, you know. It just means we’re human.”


“We?”
Karen rolled her eyes. “When was the last time you cried?”


“Did
I say we?” He busied himself stirring sugar into his coffee. “I’m a guy. You
know we’re not allowed to show emotion.”


There
was something about the way he was avoiding her eyes, but she didn’t want to
push him. As a medevac helicopter pilot he saw every level of traumatic injury.
It was bad enough when she worked the trauma bay, or cared for the injured in
post-op, but out in the field... Her thoughts veered off. She’d never thought
about it quite like this before, but if he gave in to his emotions, he might
not be able to do his job. “I suppose not,” she said, her voice little more
than a whisper. “And now I feel guilty, ‘cause I was feeling sorry for myself,
that’s why the tears.”


He
bristled, appearing to grow larger. “Did somebody give you a bad time?” He
glanced around, her protector, and she shook her head.


“No
Brian, nothing like that. I was tired after my shift and I started thinking
about when Gran died and how I wasn’t there for her, that’s all.”


“Well,
that’s understandable. You’re allowed to feel sad about that.” He took a long
drink from his water bottle. “But you’re okay now?”


“Yes,
I’m fine.”


“Good,
because I want to talk to you about something.”


She’d
come to know him well over these months. This was something serious.


“Okay,”
she said slowly.


He
patted his pocket then reached in and pulled out his grandmother’s ring.


Karen’s
heart began to pound. What did he think he was doing? She wasn’t ready for
this; how could she be? She wanted to push back her chair and run from the mess
tent, but somehow she forced herself to stay seated. The everyday sounds of
dishes clattering and the murmur of voices faded into the background as she
waited for him to speak.


He
picked up the ring and held it out. “I want you to take this ring.”


She
opened her mouth to speak but no sound came out.


He
was looking at the ring, oblivious to her discomfort. “You’re going home soon.
I want you to take it back and give it to my grandmother.”


Karen
realized she’d been holding her breath. She exhaled slowly. “But why? You’ll be
home yourself a few weeks after me.” He wasn’t making sense.


“I
know that, but I worry that something is going to happen.”


She
looked up to find him watching her intently. “Brian,” she said, her voice
hoarse, “don’t talk like that. You’re scaring me.”


He
reached across the table and put his free hand over hers. “I’m sorry kid, but
I’ve given this a lot of thought. I don’t want to freak you out, but I need you
to do this for me.” His hand trembled slightly, or had she imagined it? “Maybe
I’ve been here too long, but you know what it’s like out there, and I hate the
idea of losing this ring. I never should have brought it with me, but I wasn’t
thinking clearly at the time.”


“Brian...”
Tears were welling up in her eyes. She could feel them, but didn’t try to brush
them aside. “Nothing’s going to happen to you.”


He
shrugged. “You’re probably right, but I know how much it meant to my
grandmother. She may have bought it herself, but she and my granddad were
really in love.” He slowly released her hand.


“I
don’t know what to say, Brian. I just don’t know.”


“Okay.
Then I’ll make you a deal. You take the ring, and when I come home you can give
it to me and I’ll give it back to her.” He turned her hand over, placed the
ring in her palm, and curled her fingers over it. “Please do this for me, and
we can laugh about it when I see you in just over a month’s time.”


She
placed the ring on the table, then grabbed the unopened water bottle and
fumbled with the cap. The bottle slipped and a few drops of water splashed on
the table. She ran a finger through the water, drawing circles around the ring,
trying to organize her thoughts. Would it help him if she took the ring? Would
it make him feel more secure, knowing that it was safe?


“I
know what you’re thinking.” His voice was low and intense.


“No,
I don’t think you do.” She refused to look up.


“You’re
thinking that if you take the ring, then you’re somehow admitting that there’s
danger out there. You think that if something does happen to me, then maybe by
taking the ring you had something to do with it. But it is dangerous out there,
and neither of us can predict when something’s going to happen. You want to
help me out, but you’re afraid.”


“You’ve
got that part right.” She took a drink of water then forced herself to meet his
eyes. “I am afraid. But I’ll take the ring and when you get home you’re going
to get an earful from me for putting me through this agony.”


He
sat back in his chair, relief on his face. “Thank you. I feel better already.”
A boyish grin lit up his eyes. “Now don’t lose it, okay?”


She
picked up the ring. “Brian Calder, don’t push your luck.”


Too
late she realized what she’d said, but he just continued to grin at her. “It’s
the story of my life, kid, pushing my luck. But something tells me it just got
better.”


He
opened his bottle of water and took a long drink, almost draining it. “And now
I have one more favour to ask.”


She
gave him a sharp look. “Aren’t you just about out of favours for today?”


“I
don’t know. Only you can answer that.” He turned serious, reached across the
table and took her hand. “Karen, you know how I feel about you. I count the
days till we’ll both be back home and see where this takes us.”


She
nodded, unsure of where he was going with this conversation.


“All
right.” He looked down at her hand. “I want you to make me a promise that if
something does happen to me, you’ll find yourself a good man when you get
home.”


“Brian,
I’ve told you. Nothing’s going to happen to you.” A chill ran up her spine.
“Now knock it off, will you?”


He
shook his head. “I can’t. Promise me, Karen, please. I wouldn’t want you to
shut yourself off again. You’ve got too much to offer.”


This
was getting ridiculous. “And I suppose you’re going to tell me how I should
proceed? Put an ad in the paper?”


“Okay,
so maybe I didn’t put that very well.” He gave her hand a little shake. “All
I’m asking is that you open yourself up to the possibility. I just want you to
promise me you’ll give yourself a chance.” His voice softened. “I only wish I
could be there to check him out.”


“Like
that would work.” She could imagine the scene.


“Promise
me, Karen. Would it be so bad to have someone to share your life with?”


“No,
as a matter of fact it would be wonderful.” She looked down at the ring, still
clutched in her hand. “Why am I even indulging you with these fantasies?”


“Because
you know it’s important to me? Come on kiddo, what do you say?”


“Brian
Calder, I don’t know why I ever became friends with you. You force me into
making the most outrageous promises.”


“That
means you’ll do it?”


She
looked fondly at the handsome young man across the table. “Let’s just say I’ll
keep my options open.”


“All
right, then.” He stood up and held out his hand. “Come on, let’s go watch the
hockey game and cheer for the good guys.”


Karen
tucked the ring into her pocket and stopped to drop off her book at her
barracks en route to the game. The contest was well into the third period when
they arrived at the rink. A couple of flatbed trucks were parked alongside the
boards, and they were pulled up by eager hands to join the cheering. Most of
the players had their shirts off, but Karen still wondered how they could
expend so much energy chasing the ball around in the intense heat. Someone had fastened
a large Canadian flag to a cherry-picker on the far side of the rink. It hung
limply in the heat, but even so, it seemed to spur on the Canadians. They were
ahead as usual, but that didn’t stop the friendly trash talk with the American
team. Just as the game was about to end, Brian’s pager vibrated and he looked
down at it with a frown.


“Duty
calls,” he said, and hopped down. Karen followed him and ran alongside as far
as the landing zone, where the rotors of the Blackhawk were already turning,
gaining momentum. He looked back for a moment as he boarded and gave her a
thumbs up.


Within
moments, the rotor wash was kicking up dust and small pebbles, and she had to
shield her eyes. The powerful helicopter lifted off and turned sharply, heading
into the stark desert. She watched it disappear, then walked slowly back to her
barracks.


She
couldn’t do this to herself every time he got called out. She sat down on the
edge of her bed and pulled out the ring, staring at it blankly. She saw
evidence of the dangers out there every day when she cared for injured
coalition troops, Afghan National Army soldiers, and Afghan civilians. Had she
become inured to the sight of the horrendous wounds these people suffered? Or
did the hospital’s stellar medical record give her a false sense of security?
It was widely reported that if a solider got to them with a pulse, there was a
98 percent chance he’d make it. As for her own personal safety, the hospital
had come under mortar attack on several occasions, but no-one had been hurt;
they’d made it to their bunkers and waited for the all-clear to sound.


So
why had Brian’s request to take the ring shaken her so deeply? She’d always
known that his job was dangerous. The whole country was so dangerous that
hospital staff weren’t even allowed “outside the wire” without security and a
good reason. But she had to admit that until today, the danger hadn’t touched
her personally.


She
pulled out a small silk bag that served as her jewellery bag. She hadn’t
brought any truly valuable pieces with her, but she had a few pieces of costume
jewellery and a sturdy silver chain. She unhooked the chain, slipped the ring
onto it, and put it on, hiding it under her shirt. After agreeing to hold it
for him, the least she could do was to keep it safe.


She
grabbed her laundry bag and headed to the laundry room. After loading the
machine and turning it on, she sat down to read a few more pages of her book.
As she did, she heard the helicopter returning, and the tension faded away.
















 


Chapter
Three


 


 


“Wake
up, Karen.” A hand was shaking her by the shoulder and through the fog of sleep
Karen recognized Jessie Malone’s Australian accent. “The Major says we have a
lot of casualties arriving over the next hour. Staggered arrivals, apparently.”


Karen
opened one eye and saw that it was daylight. There was no way of knowing how
long she’d been asleep but it didn’t feel like very long. “Okay,” she said,
swinging her feet out of bed and blinking. “Where does she want me?”


“She
didn’t say specifically where she wants you, but you can check with her. She’ll
be in the trauma bay.”


Karen
was awake by now. “Okay Jess, I’ll be right there.” She made her way down the
hallway to the bathroom and splashed water on her face. Dark-rimmed eyes stared
back at her from the mirror as she ran a brush through her mid-length hair. She
tied back her hair, got dressed, and headed toward the Hospital. She was wide
awake by the time she met Brenda Duncan, the regular army nurse who ran the
Hospital.


“Right,
Karen. I’ll need you to assist Maartie when the casualties arrive. You know
what to do.”


Karen
nodded to the Dutch doctor, who was watching anxiously for the trucks that
would bring the wounded from the Blackhawks to the Hospital. Aidan Crawford, an
Australian surgeon stood quietly by, checking his watch and glancing at the
status board. Most of the last batch of casualties had been transferred out
this morning.


The
hospital had developed automatic procedures for incoming casualties. The staff
communicated constantly; there were no prima donnas in this hospital. Karen
checked the trauma bays, which had already been prepped. The ambulances had
been dispatched to meet the helicopters when they arrived, and she looked again
at the status board.


“I
only see four incoming cases on the board. I thought there were going to be a
lot more than that.”


“Supposed
to be.” Aidan turned toward the door at the sound of the ambulances. “Evidently
there were two separate locations, but there seems to be no ETA on the second
Blackhawk; it was flying farther than usual.”


She
followed the Australian doctor and proceeded to check the men on the
stretchers. “Maybe we’ll hear in a little while,” she murmured to herself. The
trauma center was usually given a heads-up on what was coming; advance
information on injuries could save precious minutes. She pushed the thought to
the back of her mind as once again she was thrown into the pressure cooker of
trauma surgery. She’d been assigned to work with Maartie, whose orthopaedic
skills were needed for an American soldier who had sustained a compound
fracture in his left leg. Compared with many she’d seen, this was a minor
injury. White bone was clearly visible, but as she assisted and observed the
surgeon’s deft movements, she was confident that the soldier would eventually
be left with nothing more than a scar to remind him of the physical trauma of
today. What remained in his memory was something she could do nothing about.


The
steady murmur of voices and the infrequent moan of a patient marked the passage
of time. “Damn” said Maartie, as he hit his head on the overhead light. The
taller surgeons all complained about the low position of the lights over the
operating tables; every one of them had spoken to the representative of the
company contracted to build the new hospital. The problem would soon be only a
memory.


“Incoming.”
Karen heard the words in the background. She looked up at Maartie, who was
concentrating on a delicate procedure. She brought her attention back to the
table, repositioning the suction pump as he probed for a piece of bone
fragment. He preferred to work silently, and she became aware that the sound
level in the trauma bays had fallen off dramatically. For a moment, she thought
she heard Major Duncan gasp, but she must have imagined it; the woman who ran the
hospital was a tough veteran who had seen the worst injuries and then some. A
few weeks ago Karen had seen her pause at the door to the Mortuary Affairs tent
and square her shoulders before she went in to deal with the death of a
coalition solider. It was the most difficult part of the Major’s job here.


Karen
cocked her head; the noise and chatter that normally announced the arrival of
an ambulance had dropped to nothing. Even Maartie seemed to notice, and he
lifted his head, eyebrows drawn together in a puzzled expression.


Prickles
of fear, like unwelcome insects, crept up Karen’s back and onto her neck.
Something had gone terribly wrong. She sensed it in every fibre of her body.
The hand holding the suction tube started to tremble, and she glanced around the
curtain toward the trauma bay.


“Just
a moment.” Maartie had tuned in to her fear. “Let me tie off this bleeder and
you can go see what’s happening.”


It
seemed like forever, but finally he signalled that she could leave the table.
As she was tearing off her gloves, Brenda Duncan came around the curtain and
laid a hand on Karen’s arm.


“No,”
she said, “I don’t want you to go out there.” She looked steadily into Karen’s
eyes. “Not yet.” She glanced at the Dutch surgeon. “I’ll send Jessie in to
finish assisting you, Doctor.”


Karen’s
trembling increased and her legs threatened to give way. “What is it?” she
asked hoarsely. She scarcely recognized her own voice.


“Karen,
pull yourself together.” It was said kindly, and she tried to focus on her
superior. She wouldn’t be taking that tone if it were something serious, would
she? Karen tried to push past and see for herself what was going on in the
trauma bay, but the Major had a firm grip on her arm, and led her into the
post-op ward.


“There’s
no easy way to tell you this–”


Karen
cut her off. “It’s Brian, isn’t it?” The other woman nodded and Karen tried to
look around her, to catch sight of any activity into or out of the trauma bay.
“Please let me help.” It was little more than a whisper, and even as she said
it, she knew there would be no helping her friend. The expression on Brenda’s
face said it all.


“I’m
sorry, Karen. I’ve only had a preliminary report, but evidently they flew into
the middle of a firefight to pick up several wounded and he left the helicopter
to help with the stretchers. His co-pilot tried to stop him, but it was taking
forever to load the injured and he was determined to get them all out of there.
The co-pilot saw him take a round in the neck. It tore a massive hole in his
carotid artery and by the time they got him back into the helicopter he was
gone. Even if they’d been able to reach him sooner it’s doubtful if they could
have saved him.”


Karen
clutched at the ring through her shirt. For some irrational reason, she didn’t
want the Major to know she had it. She’d promised to return it, and
disoriented, she was afraid that they’d take it away from her.


“Is
he out there?” She nodded toward the trauma bay.


“Yes,
but I don’t think you should see him.”


Karen
took a deep breath. The Major had confirmed her worst fears, but somehow, now
that she knew, she was feeling stronger. “I want to see him,” she said, keeping
her voice steady. “Please.”


The
Major nodded. “All right, but there’s a lot of blood.”


That
was an understatement. The entire side of Brian’s flak jacket and uniform were
drenched in blood. She could only imagine how much had been left back in the
desert. A compression bandage around his neck had done little more than catch
the remaining crimson drops; his skin was starkly white in contrast. The small
scar that ran through his eyebrow glistened white in the glare of the overhead
lights but the familiar face was untouched, and for a moment she was glad of
that. At least his grandmother would be able to look at him.


“Ah,
Brian,” she said, kissing her fingers and touching them to his lips. “You were
right, my friend...you were right.” Tears coursed down her cheeks.


The
Major motioned for the removal of the stretcher carrying the body, then turned
to Karen. “Would you like me to get someone to sit with you for a while?
There’s no way you can work anymore today.” She guided her outside.


“Yes.
No.” Karen watched the stretcher until it disappeared. “Uh, I don’t know. No, I
don’t think so.” She hated the idea of being alone, but couldn’t bear the thought
of talking to anyone right now.


“I
know we woke you up to come on shift, so you’re probably tired. Shall I give
you something to help you sleep?”


The
Major was glancing back into the trauma bays, and Karen realized that she was
needed there. “No thanks. That’s kind of you, but I’ll be all right.”


“Do
you mind if I ask you something?” The Major shaded her eyes against the sun.
“What did you mean when you said ‘you were right’? You don’t have to answer if
it’s personal.”


“Oh.”
Karen jumped at the sound of a helicopter taking off. Perhaps she wasn’t as
steady as she’d thought. “He knew,” she said, looking off into the distance.
“He told me about a week ago that he was afraid something was going to happen
to him.” She forced herself to focus on the other woman. “And it looks like he
was right.”


*
* *


The
ramp ceremony was the hardest thing Karen had ever done. She watched, dry-eyed
as the coffin was loaded into the cargo bay of the aircraft. Aware of several
sets of eyes on her, she held herself rigid. Brian had been well liked, and
everyone seemed to know that they were a couple. She didn’t care now if some
people thought there’d been more between them than friendship; it wasn’t
something she was willing to discuss with anyone. She’d be leaving in a little
over a week anyway. For the time being she was simply doing her job and marking
time.


The
ceremony came to an end and people started to drift away but Karen remained
looking at the aircraft. Who would mourn her friend when his body was returned
home? She realized with a start that she knew very little about his family.
He’d spoken of his grandmother, but the rest had been referred to only as “my
family.” She turned and looked beyond the airport to the distant hills, hazy
already in the heat of the day. At least Brian would be buried at home, in
sight of the cool green forests that marched up the mountains of the island he
loved so much.


*
* *


On
the day before she left, they were hit with everything at once. Another major
influx of casualties, a sandstorm and a rocket attack. At least it’s making the
time go quickly, she thought to herself as they huddled in the bunker waiting
for the all clear. She touched Brian’s ring through her shirt. She’d been doing
that a lot recently as her days at KAF grew shorter. It had become her
touchstone in every sense of the word. She’d miss it when she got home.


And
then she was in the transport, wearing the required flak jacket and helmet in
case of rocket attack. Tired, hot and listless, she caught a glimpse of the
ground below as they banked sharply away from the airport, and for the first
time she questioned whether their mission here in this unforgiving landscape
was worth coalition lives. Would sacrifices made now make any difference fifty
or a hundred years from now? It was a question she couldn’t answer, not in her
present state of mind. She closed her eyes and fell asleep while the aircraft
droned on.


*
* *


Before
she knew it, she had been released from duty. Free now to think about returning
to Vancouver Island, she was suddenly uncertain. That beautiful jewel of an
island along the coast of British Columbia called to her, but she found herself
holding back, reluctant to answer that call. Returning meant starting a new
phase of her life. It also meant giving up the ring, but now that the shock of
Brian’s death was diminishing, she was curious about meeting his grandmother.


She
considered her options. A very healthy bank account awaited her, thanks to the
proceeds from her grandmother’s estate. She could buy a little house or a condo
and go without working for several years if she desired. That scenario was
unlikely, but it was nice to know that there was no pressure to make an
immediate decision about her future.


What
did she really want to do? It was a simple question, but one she rarely asked
herself. For some time she’d been aware that she’d organized and lived her life
to please others, but that phase of her life was over now. The realization was
like the proverbial weight being lifted from her shoulders. With a brilliant
blue Alberta sky overhead and a warm May breeze caressing her skin, she decided
to buy a sporty convertible and take her time driving through the Rockies and
British Columbia before boarding the ferry to Vancouver Island.


Before
leaving, she had her hair styled and treated herself to a manicure and a
pedicure at West Edmonton Mall. Then, with Andrea Bocelli serenading her from a
new CD, she headed toward the Jasper-Lake Louise corridor through the Canadian
Rocky Mountains.











Chapter Four


The
sign for Emerald Lake caught her eye in mid-afternoon, and she pulled in. For
years she’d heard about the Emerald Lake Lodge, perched on the edge of a
pristine lake. Today the lake was living up to its colourful name, and she
checked in to the elegant accommodations, then sat on the deck outside her room
with a cool drink.


The
Afghan experience had changed her. She’d attended several farewell parties
during her six-month tour at KAF, and every one of the departing medical
personnel had said the same thing. They were all changed, and for the better.
As she took in the spectacular scenery, she allowed her thoughts to drift back
over the last six months. Her skills as an Emergency Room nurse had improved
exponentially – that was a given in an environment like the trauma hospital.
But more than her professional skills had changed. In the unforgiving heat of
the desert, her heart had healed enough to consider falling in love again, but
more importantly, she had become her own person. She nodded to herself, her
gaze fixed on a distant mountain. She’d emerged a new, stronger person and she
was ready to take on the rest of her life.


The
line-ups at the ferry terminal at Horseshoe Bay were surprisingly long. Two
lines of RVs waited to board; seniors heading for a holiday on the island
before the summer rush started in earnest. Before long, she was driving on, and
made her way up to the observation deck. It was one of her favourite parts of
the trip, watching the huge ferry pull out. A harbour seal was hauled out on a
log boom beside the dock, its silver fur splotched with black and shiny in the
afternoon sun. Closing her eyes, she inhaled the familiar tang of the ocean
water. This was where she belonged; she was going home.


Her
stomach rumbled, reminding her that she hadn’t eaten since breakfast. The old
Karen would have grabbed a quick bite at the snack bar, but instead she decided
to treat herself to a meal from the buffet at the stern of the ship. In spite
of the inevitable wait, the scenery would make it worthwhile.


“Just
one, ma’am?” The staff member offered a polite smile, but she could tell that
the young man was trying to decide where to seat her. “None of our smaller
tables are available at the moment, but if you would care to share a table with
some other singles, I can seat you now.”


Karen
hesitated, then returned the smile. “That would be fine, thanks.”


The
young man led her past the buffet and wove his way through the scattered tables
to a large circular table looking directly over the stern of the ship. He
placed a napkin in front of her and pulled out the chair. “Enjoy your meal,
ma’am. We’ve been seeing a lot of Orcas for the past few days. Perhaps you’ll
get lucky.”


“Thank
you.” She nodded to the two other people at the table, two men who appeared to
be deep in conversation. They nodded distractedly in her direction, their meals
seemingly forgotten.


“I’ll
just go check out the buffet,” she murmured, wondering why she’d bothered. One
of the men raised his head, and she found herself looking into eyes the colour
of a deep mountain lake; dark green with glints of gold. For a moment she
thought he might berate her for intruding on their conversation, but he merely
glanced toward where the paper napkin lay on the table in front of her place
and then back at her. It was unsettling, and she moved toward the buffet
tables, where she chose from the generous selection of salads and cold meat.


The
men had resumed eating when she returned, their conversation continuing on a
more cordial note. Although they were both dressed casually, the quality of
their clothing was unmistakable. A soft leather bomber jacket was draped over
the arm of the chair beside Green Eyes. The older man had kept his jacket on.
It was a neutral tan colour with leather elbow patches. It had seen better
days, but Karen sensed that it was a beloved piece of clothing.


“So,”
Elbow Patches raised an eyebrow. “What did you think of Compton’s lecture on
trauma surgery? I had a hard time deciding between that and the Bioresonance
Workshop, but I’m glad I chose Compton.” He pointed his fork at Green Eyes.
“The types of trauma injuries in major urban centers are something we’re
unlikely to see, but there’s no doubt we should be more prepared.”


Karen
looked from one to the other. They were doctors, and unless she was completely off
target, they were returning from a medical convention. In spite of the fact
that she wouldn’t have chosen them as table companions, their conversation
piqued her interest.


“Even
the best trauma surgeon can’t help some of these patients,” Green Eyes murmured,
his gazed fixed firmly on his plate. He must have been out on the deck, as his
hair was unkempt. A warm, golden colour, it reminded her of the buckwheat honey
her grandmother had liked.


Elbow
Patches leaned forward, pressing his point. “That’s true, but a highly trained
trauma surgeon is always an asset. I agree with Compton that we need more
training programs. Even if it means sending some of our young doctors to the
States to spend time in cities with gang violence, for example. I mean how many
stabbings or shootings did you treat last year?”


The
man looked up with weary eyes. “You know the answer. None.”


“That’s
my point.” Elbow Patches held up a hand. “Now wait a minute. You’re going to
argue that a trained trauma surgeon would be wasted in an area where there was
no need for his skills, and you may be right. But what about our international
obligations? What about Afghanistan, for example? Some of the doctors we send
over there volunteer specifically to gain trauma experience.” He didn’t notice the
colour draining from his colleague’s face.


“Canada
isn’t the only country doing that.” The words popped out of Karen’s mouth
before she could stop them. “Other countries send doctors for the same reason.
They do great work over there while they’re learning to cope with horrific
injuries. Ninety-eight percent of the patients who make it to the trauma bay
with a pulse will survive. Those are pretty good numbers, wouldn’t you say?”


Green
Eyes pushed away from the table, almost knocking over his chair. “What can you
possibly know about Afghanistan?” he demanded, his voice harsh. “What you see
in a documentary on television?” His hands were trembling as he picked up his
jacket. “Let me tell you something about Afghanistan. It’s a miserable, dry
desert of a place where our young men are dying.” The knuckles of his hand
clutching his jacket had turned white. “The Afghan people have been killing
each other in tribal wars for centuries and we’re going to change that?” He
glared at Karen. “Who do we think we’re kidding?” He turned and strode away,
leaving most of his meal uneaten.


Karen
watched him walk away, then turned to her remaining table-mate. “What did I
say?” she asked, stunned by the attack.


The
man across from her had a stricken expression on his face. “It’s my fault, I’m
sorry.” He glanced toward the exit as though to make sure Green Eyes wasn’t
returning. “I don’t know how I could have forgotten, but he had a family member
killed in Afghanistan.” He pushed his plate away. “I hope I can find him before
we dock. I need to apologize for being so insensitive.” His eyes were kind as
he looked at her. “I’m sorry we ruined your meal.” He looked at her more
closely. “Are you all right?”


She
nodded, tried to smile. “I’ll be fine, thank you.”


The
doctor walked away and she picked at her salad, but the enjoyment had faded.
Eventually she too pushed her plate away and held her mug of tea with both
hands, cupping it for warmth. She’d just seen another aspect of the war first
hand. Back at Kandahar, they’d all lived with the knowledge that families
mourned at home when their loved ones were killed, but the despair and anger on
the doctor’s face had moved her deeply. Under normal conditions he would be
considered handsome. Tall and lithe, he moved like an athlete. She could imagine
him skiing somewhere on the Island. Probably Mount Washington, near where she’d
grown up. But these weren’t normal conditions and she couldn’t imagine how it
would feel to lose someone the way this man had done. With all her heart she
hoped it wouldn’t be too long until he found his smile again. 


The
sun sank low behind Vancouver Island, bringing the tall trees into stark
profile against a sky washed with pink and gold. The ferry was nearing the
terminal and she made her way down to her car to avoid the rush after the
announcement. Her plan was to make the short drive to Parksville tonight and
check into one of the numerous hotels along the famous stretch of beach. After
that, she had no plans, and the freedom was exhilarating.


*
* *


“If
I decide to stay longer than one night, is the room available?” she asked the
room clerk. “My plans are fluid at this point.”


“Yes,
but we have a convention arriving next weekend.” The clerk tapped some keys on
her computer. “The room is available until Friday. Shall I put a tentative hold
on it for you? There’s no obligation.”


“I
appreciate that. I’ll let you know tomorrow morning.” Karen accepted the room
card. “Right now I just want to walk on that beach.”


The
room clerk glanced at her watch. “It should be light until about nine thirty
tonight.”


The
tide was out, revealing hundreds of feet of gently ridged sand. Children ran
with kites, and dogs ran through the shallow pools left by the receding water.
Farther up on shore, doting parents sat on massive logs that had been tossed up
on the beach during winter storms. In a few places family groups worked
feverishly, building sand castles that would stand for a few more hours before
being swept away by the incoming water.


Karen
slipped off her shoes and stood for a few moments, enjoying the warmth of the
sand beneath her feet. Baked by the sun, the sand would also warm the sea water
as it crept back up the beach. Memories of summer days spent on this beach
flooded her mind. Her grandmother had brought her here often in an attempt to
provide her with a happy childhood, one that was as near to normal as possible.


The
high, keening call of an eagle broke into her thoughts and she looked up. The
magnificent bird soared overhead, and then landed on the top branch of a dead
tree on the water’s edge. It seemed to be welcoming her back and she smiled as
a second bird landed silently on the branch below, folding its wings and
settling its feathers.


“It’s
a beautiful sight, isn’t it?” An older couple paused, hand in hand, binoculars
hung around their necks. “We never get tired of watching them.”


“I
agree,” Karen said, “Especially since I’ve just come back from overseas.” She
acknowledged the couple with a smile. “Now I know I’m home.”











Chapter Five


The
next morning, she picked up the newspaper that had been left outside her door
and took it to breakfast. Seated at a table overlooking the water, she craned
her neck to watch the eagles soaring overhead. If she hadn’t known better, she
would have thought that their aerial ballet had been choreographed. Shaking out
the paper, she turned to the real estate section, but it didn’t hold her
interest. It was too soon to consider looking at homes, or at condos. She
didn’t even know what her future held. Her eye fell on the rentals column, and
she realized that it would take very little effort to rent a furnished place
for a month, or perhaps longer. Having decided that, she folded the paper and
made another decision. She’d leave here today and travel up the island highway
to Courtenay. She fingered the ring, still hanging on the chain around her
neck. It was time to find Brian’s grandmother and return the ring. Perhaps then
she could concentrate on what lay ahead.


*
* *


Karen
felt no sense of urgency as she slowed down for the familiar turnoff into Courtenay.
Along the sides of the road, aspens and cottonwood trees were still leafing
out, perfuming the air with the sweet scent of spring. The road led into the
business section and she followed it past a couple of strip malls, and then
turned right across a small bridge to the Comox side of town. Brian hadn’t said
where his grandmother lived, but somehow she envisioned her on the “older” side
of town.


A
parking space opened up on the main street and she pulled in, entered a small
retail store and asked to see the phone book. As she expected, there was a
Frances Calder listed in Comox.


“Do
you know where I could find this address?” She showed the listing to the clerk.


“I
sure do. That’s The Overlook. It’s a retirement home. Go about a mile up this
road and you’ll see a sign leading to it.” She gave Karen a curious look. “Are
you visiting someone there?”


“Yes,
Frances Calder. Do you know her?”


The
woman shook her head. “Sorry, no.” A customer entered, and she turned to greet
them. Karen waved, mouthed a thank you and returned to her car. It would have
been nice to get a bit of inside information on Frances Calder so she’d know
what to expect. A lot could have changed since Brian last saw his grandmother,
what with her age and the devastating news. But that wasn’t to be, and she
turned her car around and headed in the direction the clerk had pointed out.


A
sign pointed the way to the retirement home and Karen turned in. Bordered by
tall poplars, the road went straight for about a quarter of a mile, then broadened
into a small parking lot. A circular garden was planted with what would be a
breathtaking display of roses later in the year. Around its perimeter, primulas
added a bright splash of colour.


Karen
parked her car and started across a courtyard finished in faux cobblestones.
Tall pillars supported a large canopy where residents could shelter while
entering or exiting their rides. She paused to take in the surrounding
countryside. The retirement home must be set on a large acreage, she thought,
as there were no other residences in sight. The land was dotted with deciduous
trees and birdsong filled the air. It was the loveliest setting for a
retirement residence she’d ever seen.


Wide
sliding doors opened at her approach. The high-ceilinged foyer contained several
groupings of chairs, informally arranged. The effect was one of gracious living
rather than that of an institution. A reception desk sat off to the left, with
what appeared to be an office behind it.


“Hello,
may I help you?” the woman behind the desk inquired. A name tag identified her
as Shelley.


Suddenly
nervous, Karen stammered a reply. “Yes, well, that is, I was wondering if Mrs.
Calder is here.” She glanced into the lobby. “Frances Calder. She’s not
expecting me.”


Shelley’s
face brightened. “Oh, Frances. Well, I haven’t seen her since breakfast, but I
know she hasn’t gone out. Let’s just see if she’s in her room.” She picked up
the telephone, pushed several buttons, and waited. “Hello, Frances? There’s a
young woman here to see you.” She glanced at Karen. “I’ll ask her.”


“What’s
your name?”


“It’s
Karen. As I said, she’s not expecting me, so if she’s busy I can come back.”
She crossed her fingers, hoping that Brian’s grandmother wouldn’t ask about the
nature of her visit. The last thing she wanted to do was blurt it out here in
the lobby, in front of someone she didn’t know.


“Her
name is Karen.” Shelley listened for a moment. “Okay, I’ll tell her.” She
raised her head. “Frances said she’d be delighted to see you. She’ll be right
down.” 


“Thank
you.” Karen wandered into the comfortable living space. It was warm, and she
slipped off her jacket. Against the wall, a large salt water fish tank bubbled
quietly and she paused to enjoy the sight of a brilliant blue fish. Perhaps one
day when she was settled, she’d have a fish tank.


“Hello,
my dear.” At the bright voice, Karen turned. A small, beautifully dressed woman
stood before her. “I’m Frances Calder.”


Karen
had trouble finding her voice. The woman’s short curly hair swept back from her
forehead and temples in a stylish up-do. She wore a fawn-coloured pantsuit of
soft wool, with an off-white crew-neck sweater underneath. A heart-shaped
locket hung around her neck, but it was the woman’s eyes that caught and held
Karen’s attention. They sparkled with lively interest as she examined her
visitor from head to toe.


“Good,”
Brian’s grandmother said briefly. “I see you have a jacket.” She motioned to
French doors leading to a broad patio. “I think the weather’s warm enough to
sit outside.”


Part
of the patio was covered by a pergola, but Frances chose a pair of comfortable
chairs out in the open with their backs to the sun. “We’ll be warm enough here,
I should think.” She motioned for Karen to sit down, then made herself
comfortable. “Now, then. Shelley said your name is Karen.” It was posed as a
question.


“Yes,
Karen Hughes.” Pressure began to build behind Karen’s eyes. She didn’t want to
cry. Not here. Not now. She fingered the ring beneath her sweater, then dropped
her hand on the arm of her chair.


Pale
blue eyes watched her every movement, then looked away. Karen followed the
direction of the older woman’s gaze and was delighted to see a large pond about
two hundred feet away, bordered in part by bull rushes. The squawk of a
red-winged blackbird carried to them, and the bird flashed his wing patches to
confirm his presence.


“You’re
Brian’s friend, aren’t you?” Frances seemed to shrink inside her elegant
clothes.


Karen
closed her eyes for a brief moment. When she opened them, a smile had
transformed the older woman once more.


“Thank
you so much for coming.” Frances reached out, touched Karen’s arm, then laid
her hand back on her lap. “Brian wrote to me about what good friends you had
become. I hope you and I will become friends, too. But first, I want you to
call me Frances.”


And
suddenly, it was as if she’d known Frances Calder all her life. Karen leaned
forward. “He told you about me? I can’t imagine when he found time to write.”
She paused. “Brian was always so busy.”


“Well,
he did, and on a regular basis, too.”


“So
I guess he told you all about life at KAF.”


“KAF?”
A frown furrowed the skin between the older woman’s eyebrows.


“Sorry.
It’s short for Kandahar Air Field.” Karen leaned forward. “Brian was so well
liked there.” She paused, lost in her own memories. “He cared about everyone.”


“Oh
yes, I can believe that.” The pale blue eyes softened. “It was the same here.”
She touched the heart. “He was our golden boy.”


The
gesture reminded Karen of why she was here. “He made me promise to do something
for him before he…” she stumbled over her words.


“Before
he died, you mean.”


“Yes.”
Karen tugged at the chain around her neck. “He was very good at extracting
promises.” She pulled out the ring. “Of course I’d rather be returning it to
him.”


A
film of tears covered Frances’ eyes, but she held them back. “My ring,” she
said simply, as Karen laid it in her hand. “I was never quite sure what had
happened to it.” She slipped it on her finger next to a simple wedding band and
held it up to catch the sun’s rays. “Did he tell you the story about this
ring?”


“Yes,
he did.” Karen didn’t elaborate.


“I
never did care for that girl and her games.” Frances spoke mildly but there was
a steely undercurrent to her words. “You know, she didn’t even go to Brian’s
funeral. Not that I missed her company, but I couldn’t help but think that it
showed a certain lack of character.”


“Well
I don’t even know her and I don’t like her very much myself.”


The
older woman stared at the ring for a moment. “Did Brian tell you what happened
on the day he left? I’ve always wondered about that.”


Karen
didn’t hesitate. Frances deserved the truth. “He told me that they went to
lunch, and that he asked her to marry him, but that she refused, saying she was
in love with someone else.”


Frances
gave a soft little snort. It was an incongruous sound coming out of such an
elegant woman, and Karen had to work hard not to laugh. The older woman spoke,
as though to herself. “Foolish girl. I’m not sure where she gets her grand
ideas.” She sat for a moment, lost in thought. “She was born with a silver
spoon in her mouth, that one. Her father’s a very successful land developer and
he’s given her everything she ever wanted.” She glanced down at the ring.
“Except my grandson.”


Frances
toyed with the ring, her eyes downcast. Her words didn’t make a lot of sense,
but Karen didn’t want to break in on the older woman’s thoughts.


She
finally looked up and Karen could tell there was something puzzling her. “Have
you been back long, my dear?”


Karen
had to think for a moment. “I was released about a week ago. I bought a car and
then I took a leisurely drive through the Rockies.” She watched the other
woman’s face as she considered her next question.


“So
you and Brian were scheduled to come home something like two weeks apart.”


Karen
nodded. “Something like that, yes.”


“But...”
Frances paused. “Why did he give the ring to you to bring back if he was
scheduled to come back so soon himself?”


It
was the question Karen had dreaded. She lifted her head and looked directly
into the eyes of Brian’s grandmother. Brian had loved this woman and Karen
could see why. She was every bit as bright as she was lovely. Karen wasn’t sure
if she could have come up with a story to deflect the true reason, but she knew
now that she wouldn’t try.


She
sucked in a deep breath and her thoughts returned to that day. “I knew he had
something important to say by the way he was acting.” She frowned, searching
her memory. “I can’t recall his exact words, but he was worried that something
was going to happen to him.” She edged forward on her chair. “It’s a very
dangerous place, as you know, and he was worried that if something did happen,
you wouldn’t get your ring back.”


Frances
nodded. “I know this must be difficult for you, but thank you for telling me.
It couldn’t have been easy.” She tilted her head to one side. “Do you think he
had some sort of a premonition?”


“I’ve
asked myself that question many times since that day.” Two ducks flew overhead
and Karen watched them land on the pond, skimming along on outstretched feet
before settling on the water. She turned back to Frances. “I don’t know. But
what I do know is that he was very persuasive. I didn’t want to take the ring
at first, but he had an answer for every one of my objections. We finally
agreed that I’d give it back to him.” Her voice caught in her throat. “That
would have been next week some time.”


Frances
touched the gold heart at her throat. “He gave me this before he left. I
haven’t taken it off since.”


“It’s
lovely.”


“He
always seemed to know the right thing to do, or say.” She looked down at the
ring on her left hand. It was a bit loose, and she rotated it around her
finger. “But you know, this ring, this necklace, they’re only things. I’d give
anything I own to have Brian back with me again. Even for one day.” Her face
softened. “My husband Raymond was a good man, too. I often wonder if that’s
where Brian got his generous streak.”


“Did
you and Raymond live here?” Karen was happy to lead the conversation in a new
direction.


“Oh
yes. Raymond was what they would call a man of vision. He could see that there
was going to be a lot of expansion in this area, a lot of building. He bought a
piece of property with large sand and gravel deposits and started a cement
company. It was very successful, and he expanded it to include a paving company
as well.” She gestured toward the retirement center. “His business sense has
allowed me to enjoy a very comfortable retirement, but as I said, I’d rather
have him back.” She shifted in her seat so she could look more directly at
Karen. “What about you, my dear? Did you grow up here?”


“Yes,
I did. My parents died when I was young and I was raised by my grandmother.”
Karen smiled at the older woman, suddenly shy. “You remind me of Gran. She
wasn’t nearly as sophisticated as you, but she was very direct. And very
bright. I had a good childhood, all things considered. I went to school in
Courtenay.” She paused, a smile of remembrance on her lips. “Brian and I
thought it was amazing that we hadn’t met, but he was a couple of years younger
and that makes a lot of difference when you’re young.”


“Plus
he went to private school at Shawnigan Lake.” Frances gave her head a small
shake. “Life is full of strange coincidences, isn’t it?” A cloud covered the
sun and she pulled her sweater more tightly around her shoulders.


“You’re
getting a chill.” Karen looked up. “It’s not quite summer yet, is it?”


“No.”
Frances stood up. “I suppose I should go in for lunch now. I’d invite you to
stay, but they like us to give advance notice when we have guests.”


Karen
glanced at her watch. “I didn’t realize the time had gone by so quickly. I’m
sorry to have kept you.” They walked companionably toward the main building.


“Not
at all. I hope you’ll come back to visit again.”


“I
will. What’s the best time for you?”


“Just
about any time.” The twinkle was back in Frances’ eyes. “We keep busy here, but
there’s not a soul in the place who would turn down a visit over one of their
activities.”


“All
right then.” Karen watched the older woman enter the dining room, where she was
greeted enthusiastically by the other residents.


The
woman on the desk looked up as Karen walked toward the door. “Did you have a
good visit?”


“Yes,
it was very enjoyable.” She’d forgotten the woman’s name, and took a few casual
steps toward the desk.


“She
was devastated by the news about her grandson.” Shelley shook her head, as
though trying to dislodge the memories. “He was such a nice young man. Did you
know him?”


Karen
quickly realized that the receptionist wasn’t being nosy; she was simply
concerned for Frances. “Yes, I did,” she said quietly. “And you’re right, he
was a wonderful person.” She continued walking, and paused at the door to smile
back at Shelley. The receptionist would have talked for much longer, but Karen
had had enough emotional conversation for one day.


She
sat in her car for several long minutes, gathering her scattered thoughts.
Brian was right; his grandmother was delightful. Karen liked her even more
because of her obvious love for her grandson. She’d seen Brian almost every day
at KAF and yet his face was already beginning to fade from her memory. If only
she had a picture of him. Then she remembered. He’d asked her to take some
photos of him standing beside the Blackhawk helicopter a few days before he
gave her the ring. He’d mentioned something about wanting to send them to his
grandmother. Checking them out would be one of her top priorities as soon as
she decided where she was going to live. If they were any good, she’d print one
out for Frances.


Having
decided that, she started the car. It wasn’t until she’d turned onto the main
road that she realized she’d spent all that time with Frances without learning
anything about the rest of Brian’s family.











Chapter Six


Hungry
now, she headed for a restaurant she’d spotted earlier. Overlooking the water,
it offered an extensive menu, but she opted for a simple Caesar salad with
grilled chicken.


“Would
you have a recent newspaper, by any chance?” she asked the server. “I’d like to
check out the classifieds.” 


“Let
me see what I can dig up.” The young woman poured coffee then bustled away. She
returned moments later with a wrinkled newspaper. It was from yesterday but
that didn’t matter. Karen wanted to check out apartments for rent.


There
was very little available, and nothing was furnished. She circled the only
possibility, and then set the paper aside with a disappointed sigh when the
salad arrived.


The
server glanced down at the paper. “Are you looking for an apartment?” She
flushed. “Sorry, don’t mean to be nosy, but there isn’t much available, is
there?”


“Doesn’t
seem to be, no.” Karen tapped the paper. “There’s only one in here that’s
remotely suitable, and it’s not even furnished.”


The
young woman brightened. “You want furnished? There’s something available in my
building. Actually, it’s an old house just a few blocks from here and it’s been
split up into three suites. One on each floor. It overlooks the water and Kelly
had the top suite.” She paused, and appeared to give Karen a quick once-over.
“I could call and find out if it’s still available, if you like.”


This
sounded too good to be true. Karen hesitated. “Do you mind if I ask you why she
left? It sounds like an ideal place.”


“She
was an ER nurse over at Island General, but her boyfriend got transferred to
Calgary, so she went with him. She just left on the weekend and the owner’s
having the place painted yesterday and today.”


What
had Frances said, about an hour ago? Something about life being full of strange
coincidences. “An ER nurse?” Laughter bubbled up into her throat. “This is getting
weirder and weirder.”


The
young woman pulled back. “What do you mean?”


Karen
smiled. “Sorry. Nothing bad, I assure you. It’s just that here I am, looking
for an apartment and you know of one, and I’m an ER nurse and the person who
left the apartment was also an ER nurse. How’s that for coincidence?”


“Wow,
I see what you mean.” She glanced around the restaurant as though she was about
to impart a huge secret. “As far as I know they haven’t replaced her yet. She
didn’t give much notice, and they weren’t too happy about that. Are you looking
for a job?”


“I
suppose so.” Karen picked up her fork. “But before I get to that, I’d sure
appreciate it if you would call and find out if the suite is still available.”


“I’d
be glad to. By the way, my name’s Bridget, but everyone calls me Bridge.”


“Thanks,
Bridge. I’m Karen.”


The
salad was delicious. She’d only taken a few mouthfuls when Bridget came back to
the table. “He says it’s still available and he’s going over there in about an
hour to check on the painting. You could meet him there, if you like.” She set
down a piece of paper with an address written on it. “His name is Mr. Benson.
He’s quite old, but very sweet.”


“This
is great. Do I have to reconfirm this?”


“No.
He said he’d be there and if you show up, then he’ll know you’re interested.”


“Sounds
like my kind of guy.” Karen looked up at the beaming young woman. “Thanks for
doing this, Bridge. I really appreciate it.”


“No
problem.” A party of four walked in and she acknowledged them with a smile,
then turned back to Karen. “Good luck, and I hope you get it.”


Karen
watched her greet the party and seat them. Strange coincidence indeed!


*
* *


The
house was imposing. A circular driveway led off the street, and a small parking
area allowed for several cars, with an additional two marked ‘Visitor’. The
painter’s van took up one space and she pulled into the other. The starkness of
brilliant white clapboard was relieved by climbing ivy, and shiny black
shutters on every visible window added a touch of elegance. The only evidence
that this wasn’t a private residence was a discreetly placed four position mail
box on the side of the house near the parking area. A wide, highly lacquered
front door had been propped open and Karen poked her head inside. Splashes of
coloured light danced across the floor and up the wall beside the stairs.
Delighted, she looked for the source, which turned out to be an ornate
half-moon window of stained glass in the front door.


The
sound of voices floated down the stairs, and she went up two flights to the
generous third-floor landing. The door to the suite was open, and she popped
her head inside. A man she took to be the painter was picking up drop sheets
while talking pleasantly with an older gentleman. He reminded her of someone,
but she couldn’t place who.


“Mr.
Benson?” The man turned around. “I’m sorry to interrupt, but Bridget told me
you’d be here this afternoon.” She extended her hand. “Thank you for letting me
come by.”


“Not
at all, my dear.” He appraised her frankly. “So, you’re looking for an
apartment, are you?” His voice was low and gravelly.


“Yes,
sir. I’ve just come back from a tour of duty as a nurse in Afghanistan.”


Stunning
blue eyes widened perceptibly. “Afghanistan, you say? Were you at the hospital
at Kandahar?”


For
a moment Karen was surprised, but then why shouldn’t this man know about
Kandahar? “Yes, as a matter of fact I was.”


“Hmmm.”
He considered this for a moment. Karen suddenly knew who he resembled. With his
raspy voice, chiselled jaw and startling blue eyes, he could be mistaken for
Paul Newman in his later years. “Well, at least you made it home in one piece.
I went to a funeral a little over a week ago for one of our lads who was killed
over there.”


The
floor under Karen’s feet seemed to shift; she steadied herself against the door
jamb.


“What
is it, my dear? Have I said something wrong?” He tugged at a sheet covering a
sofa. “Here, would you like to sit down?”


“No
thanks. It’s just...it’s just that your comment took me by surprise. Was that
Brian’s funeral?”


“You
knew him?” Mr. Benson gave her a long, steady look. “But of course you’d know
him, what with him flying the medevac helicopters and you working in the
hospital.”


Karen
nodded. “I visited with his grandmother this morning.” She didn’t know why she
was telling him this, but the words came pouring out. “He gave me something to
give to her if anything should happen to him.”


He
moved a step closer. “And how is Frances?”


“She’s
surprisingly good.” Karen managed a smile. “I really liked her.”


“She’s
a likeable woman. Unfortunately I couldn’t make it to the reception after the
funeral, so I didn’t get to speak to her.” The expression on his face grew
wistful. “I’ve known Frances all my life, but we haven’t seen each other for
years. I’ll have to go and see her soon.” He stood for a moment, lost in
thought, then looked around, as though he’d forgotten where he was. “Well,
enough of that. You came to see the apartment, not to listen to an old man
reminiscing.”


The
rooms were large, high-ceilinged and beautifully proportioned. Karen knew from
the first glance that she wanted the place, and when she saw the modern
kitchen, she almost salivated at the thought of cooking there. Not that she was
a gourmet cook, but she realized with a stab of longing that it was a long time
since she’d made herself a meal.


“I’d
love to have it,” she told Mr. Benson, “but I need to be honest with you. I
don’t have a job yet, and I wouldn’t want to make a commitment beyond one
year.”


He
waved her concerns away. “I appreciate your honesty, but I have a feeling you
won’t be out of a job for very long. And as for the lease, I wouldn’t have any
problem re-renting it.”


“That’s
wonderful. When can I move in?”


“You
can move in tomorrow afternoon if you like.” He checked his watch. “I’m having
someone come to give the place a thorough cleaning tonight and tomorrow
morning.” His eyes sparkled. “You haven’t even asked how much it is.”


“I
don’t really care.” She sobered. “Within reason, of course.”


They
agreed on a price and Mr. Benson produced a rental agreement from a battered
leather briefcase. “That was easy,” he said, slipping Karen’s cheque into a
pocket in his briefcase. Here, you might as well take these. There’s a key for
the mail box, one for the front door, and one for your suite. You won’t come
before noon tomorrow, will you?”


“Any
time in the afternoon sounds good to me.” Karen looked around one last time.
“The place is very clean already, though.” She gave the older man an impromptu
kiss on the check. “I know I’m going to love it here. Thank you so much.”


Mr.
Benton blushed, but was obviously pleased by her gesture. “My pleasure, I
assure you.” He turned to the painter, who had been quietly folding the sheets
that had been used to cover the furniture. “Now let me help you with those.”


*
* *


Karen
paused, one hand on the door of her car and looked back at the house. The
building had good vibes, and she knew she’d be happy there. Everything was
falling into place so easily, she wondered if she should be worried. After all,
what was that old saying? If it’s too good to be true, it probably is? “Nah,”
she said aloud. “This is the new me, and the new me thinks only positive
thoughts.” As she drove away, her thoughts turned to Frances. She was eager to
tell her new friend about getting settled, but she wanted to see if her good
luck would hold. Just one more stop and she could call it a day.











Chapter Seven


The
General looked much the same as she remembered. Karen had always known she
wanted to be a nurse, and as a high school student had volunteered right here
in this hospital. The helicopter landing pad was still just beyond the parking
lot and she sat looking at it for a long moment, thinking about Brian. Or was
she just procrastinating? She glanced at the slim folder on the seat beside
her. She’d made a brief resumé while in Kandahar. Actually, she’d made two
resumés. One outlined her career as far as her experience in the ER at Nanaimo
Regional General Hospital, and the other included her Kandahar experience.


She
raised her eyes to the familiar hospital. If she were to work here, she would
meet Brian’s former girlfriend sooner or later, so it might as well be sooner.
Besides, she didn’t know anyone here; she’d have to go through Human Resources
to determine if the ER job was still available.


She
checked her reflection in the mirror, picked up the folder and strode toward
the Administrative section of the Hospital.


A
bulletin board outside the Human Resources office listed the few available
positions in the hospital. Evidently the position of ER nurse was still
available. She smiled and entered the office.


An
older woman with kind eyes looked up from a computer screen. “May I help you?”


“Good
afternoon.” Karen gestured back toward the bulletin board. “I’m interested in
applying for the position of ER nurse.”


The
woman, whose nametag read Melanie, seemed to sit up straighter, and her gaze
darted to the office behind her. “Of course.” She rose, took a form from a
horizontal file, and fastened it to a clip board. “If you’d just fill this out,
I’ll see if Miss Warner has time to see you this afternoon.”


“Thank
you. Do you think she’d like to see my resumé?”


“Yes,
I’m sure she would.” Melanie glanced at the papers in her hand. “I’ll pass this
on to Miss Warner while you’re filling out the form.” A dimple punctuated her
cheek as she smiled. “Saves time, you know.”


Karen
gripped her pen tightly. She hated to acknowledge it, but she was nervous about
meeting the woman who had treated Brian so callously. Forcing herself to relax,
she looked up when Melanie came back to her desk. She might have imagined it,
but for a moment she thought the woman’s smile held a hint of pity. Now you’re
imagining things, she told herself, and turned her attention back to the form.


The
numbers on the digital clock on the reception desk changed again, and Karen
glanced at her watch. It had been over half an hour since Melanie had taken her
resumé inside, and not a sound had emerged from the inner office since then.
Karen’s patience was growing thin, plus she was tired.


She
stood up and gathered her purse and folder. “Perhaps it wasn’t a good idea to
stop by without an appointment,” she said. She was so angry that she didn’t
even know if she wanted to work here. She knew she was being irrational, but if
this type of behaviour was representative of the rest of management, she would
be better off working elsewhere. “When I get settled, I’ll call for a–”


The
door opened, and a slender woman walked out. She ignored Karen. “I’ll see the
applicant now, Melanie,” she said, then turned and walked back into her office.


Karen
had observed this type of behaviour. Behaviour that attempts to belittle the
other person by dehumanizing them, referring to them as though they aren’t
there. Oh yeah, she thought to herself. Bring it on.


Melanie
offered a sympathetic smile and Karen gave her a conspiratorial wink. The
receptionist’s eyes widened, and a flush rose up into her cheeks. She gestured
to the inner sanctum, and a small giggle escaped her lips. “Good luck,” she
whispered, and Karen went through the door.


The
woman standing behind the broad, immaculate desk looked like she was posing for
a fashion shoot. She was certainly beautiful enough. Blonde hair that had
definitely been coloured swung part-way to her shoulders and skilfully applied
makeup enhanced eyes the colour of a celadon vase Karen had seen in a museum. A
business suit clung to her curves in a manner that even the most jaded man
would notice. So this was Crystal!


“Have
a seat, won’t you?” Crystal motioned to a chair in front of her desk and sat
down herself. Those incredible eyes looked at Karen with interest. But it
wasn’t friendly, or welcoming interest. Instead, it was almost predatory. Karen
sensed that this woman, if provoked, would make a dangerous enemy. She lifted
her chin and looked back, glad that she’d offered the shortened version of her
resumé.


Crystal
placed the resumé on her desk. It was the only paperwork in sight, and
confirmed Karen’s suspicions that Crystal hadn’t kept her waiting because she
was busy. This was a controlling woman, and in spite of the heartbreak he’d
suffered, Karen was glad that Brian hadn’t spent his time in Kandahar mooning
over her.


“You
certainly appear to have the qualifications we’re looking for,” Crystal said.
She picked up the printed form Karen had completed, gave it a brief glance, and
then slid it underneath the resumé. “I see you haven’t worked for the last
seven months,” she said. “Of course I’ll check with your previous employer, but
could you tell me why you haven’t worked?”


Karen
had anticipated this. “My grandmother died.” It took all the control she
possessed to keep her voice steady, but she wasn’t going to show emotion in
front of this woman. “She raised me, and I needed time to settle things.”


“I
see.” The expression on the other woman’s face made it clear that she didn’t
see at all, but she didn’t pursue the issue. She seemed to be casting around
for something to say. “The position is open now, thanks to the fact that one of
our nurses left without sufficient notice.” She pursed her lips in an expression
of distaste. “Do you plan to stay in the area?”


“I
grew up here.” Karen purposely let her gaze drift to the resumé. “So yes, I
plan to stay, but if I did decide to leave, I’d expect to give appropriate
notice.” Karen had the upper hand and she knew it. She wasn’t about to kow-tow
to this woman.


Crystal
seemed to be looking for a reason not to hire her, which didn’t make sense.
“And you know that the job will include shift work?”


“Yes,
I expected that.”


There
was an awkward silence before the other woman spoke. “I’d like to offer you the
job, subject of course to speaking to your former employer.” She tapped the
resumé with the tip of her pen. “We could use you starting on Monday, if that’s
not too soon. The head ER nurse will want you on the day shift with her for a
while; she’ll do the scheduling after that.” She leaned forward. “This is your
cell number?”


“Yes,
you can call me any time.”


“Right.
Then, barring any unforeseen things cropping up, welcome to Island General. You
can complete the necessary paperwork on Monday.” She stood and smoothed her
suit. Through the window behind her, a helicopter hovered over the landing pad,
and then settled down. Crystal frowned, as though the noise had disturbed her,
but she remained looking at Karen. “Do I know you from somewhere?”


“No.”
Karen stood up. “I don’t believe we’ve ever met.” Heart pounding, she extended
her hand. “Thank you for seeing me on short notice.”


“You’re
welcome.” Crystal gave her one last puzzled look, then seemed to lose interest.
The interview was over.


*
* *


“Just
one night,” Karen said to the room clerk at one of the modern hotels on the
Courtenay side of town. It would be so good to get settled into her own place!
Exhausted now, she sat on the hotel balcony overlooking the water and watched
the seagulls whirl around the bay. It had been an eventful day. Her only doubt
was whether or not she was going back to work too soon. But it felt right.
She’d never been one to lounge around doing nothing, except when reading a
book. Yes, it was time to get back into civilian life, and what better place
than in the town where she’d grown up. Her eyes began to droop and she crawled
into bed. Her last thought before she fell asleep was of sharing her news with
Frances.


*
* *


“Hello,
Frances. This is Karen Hughes.”


“Why
hello, dear. I was just thinking about you.”


Karen
laughed. “I’m flattered. Guess what I did after I left you?”


“I
can’t imagine.”


“I
got myself an apartment, and would you believe it, the former occupant was an
ER room nurse here at The General. So I took the bull by the horns, so to
speak, and went right over to the hospital to see if the job was still
available, and guess what?”


“Goodness,
more guessing?” Frances chuckled.


“I
got the job!”


“Gracious
me, you really were busy, weren’t you?” There was a pause on the other end. “So
you met her, did you?”


“Oh,
yeah.” Karen visualized the cold, green eyes. “What a piece of work!”


“I
do like the way you young people come up with these new expressions. It’s a
perfect way to describe her.”


“Anyway.”
Karen was bubbling with enthusiasm. “Since I’m going to be busy with work next
week I was wondering if I could take you to lunch today.” She checked her
watch. It was already ten o’clock. “I realize it’s short notice but I thought
I’d ask anyway.”


“I’d
be delighted.”


“Is
there anywhere special you’d like to go? I’m not up to date on what’s good.”


“I’m
fond of The Captain’s Table. We don’t get seafood here very often and I do love
it.”


“The
Captain’s Table it is! I’ll pick you up at noon. Is that okay?”


“Perfect”


*
* *


“Oh,
hello Mrs. Calder.” The hostess greeted them warmly. “I’m delighted to see you
again.”


“Thank
you, Fiona. This is a new friend of mine, Karen Hughes.”


Fiona
looked warmly at Karen. “Nice to meet you, Karen. Mrs. Calder is one of our
favourite customers.” She settled them at a table overlooking the water, then
left them to study the menus.


The
food was delicious. Frances was contented with a small salad and a bowl of clam
chowder. “It’s what I always have” she said, spreading a generous amount of
butter on a chunk of French bread. “The meals at The Overlook are excellent,
but it’s nice to get away once in a while.”


Karen
patted her lips with the cloth napkin. “You know, this may sound a bit
personal, but aren’t you too young to be there?”


Frances
took a sip of water before replying. “You’re not the first one to say that, but
I haven’t regretted my decision. I’m seventy years old, which isn’t all that
old today, but I’m not getting any younger, as they say. The Outlook has
various levels of care, and I’ve promised myself that I’d never be a burden on
my family in my old age.” The blue eyes regarded Karen steadily. “Besides, I
love that property. My husband was a bird-watcher, and he got me interested as
well. After he retired, we spent many happy years going to various places
around the island simply to look for birds. It kept us busy, and a surprising
side-effect was that it made us much more aware of our environment.” She gazed
out at the water. “But I was talking about the property. You remember that pond
out beyond where we were sitting?”


Karen
nodded.


“Well,
it’s larger than it looks, and it attracts a surprising number of birds. Marsh
birds, lots of warblers that feed on insects in the trees on the far side, and
of course we get a wonderful variety of ducks. I’ve managed to get a couple of
benches installed, and they’ve been positioned around the pond for the best
wildlife viewing without disrupting the birds. We even have some muskrat in
that pond.” She poured some tea and her hand shook slightly. “But I sometimes
worry because the land doesn’t belong to The Outlook.”


“Who
owns it?”


“Boomer
Warner.” She lifted one elegant eyebrow. “Clifford Warner, the developer I
mentioned yesterday. We all grew up together and his nickname was Boomer.”


“Aha.
Crystal’s father.” Karen thought for a moment. “But surely that land doesn’t
have much potential for development. It’s a swamp.”


Frances
shook her head. “That wouldn’t stop him. He’d just drain it and fill it. The
water runs into a little stream farther down the hill. He’d have that all
figured out before you could say Marsh Wren.”


For
the first time, Frances seemed vulnerable, and Karen’s protective instincts
came to the fore. “But that’s not about to happen, surely.”


“I
don’t know. I’ve been hearing rumblings about a potential development, and I
saw land surveyors out there a few weeks ago.” She took a sip of tea. “Never a
good sign.”


“Is
there anything we can do? I don’t know, start a letter writing campaign or
something?”


There
was that eyebrow again. “We?”


Karen
knew she was blushing, but she didn’t care. “We’re friends, aren’t we? And
friends help friends, so yes, if there’s something that can be done, count me
in.”


“I
liked you right away, and now I know why.” Frances laid a hand on Karen’s arm.
“And rest assured I’ll ask for your help if it’s needed, but we’re not there
yet.” She gave Karen’s arm a pat and withdrew her hand. “If you don’t mind,
there’s something I’d like to ask you.”


“Of
course.”


“I
was thinking about our conversation yesterday, and something you said stuck
with me. It was about Brian’s ability to extract promises, and I couldn’t help
wondering if you made more than one promise to my grandson. Do you mind telling
me what that was, or is it personal?”


Karen
touched the cutlery on the table, squaring it up while she formed her response.
“It’s personal, but I don’t mind telling you.” She raised her eyes. “Brian and
I agreed that we’d wait until we got home, and then start dating. We both knew
couples who got together over there, but it wasn’t a healthy place for getting
to know one another. None of those relationships lasted.” A small shudder
rippled through her body. “Anyway, after he gave me the ring, he made me
promise that if something happened to him, I’d at least consider getting involved
with someone again when I got home.”


“That
sounds like reasonable advice.”


“I
know, but–” Karen’s mind flashed back to the tall, handsome man on the ferry.
She hadn’t thought of him since that day, so why was she thinking of him now?


“But
what?” the older woman seemed to look into her soul.


Karen
lifted her shoulders. “I don’t think I’m ready to interact with men yet. Do you
want to hear what happened on the Horseshoe Bay ferry, just a few days ago?”


Frances
nodded.


“Well,
this isn’t directly related to getting involved again, but it shows how I might
not be ready to get back into the dating pool.” She paused to gather herself.
“I had been seated in the dining room with some other singles...two men who
were obviously doctors. The way they were talking, they were probably returning
from a convention in Vancouver.”


Frances
sat up a little straighter.


“One
of the men was talking about a lecture he’d attended on trauma surgery. The
other doctor–an older man–was saying something about how we need more trauma
surgeons and he mentioned Afghanistan. And then I barged in with my two cents’
worth and Green Eyes turned on me as though I’d stabbed him with a knife.” She
looked down at the table, recalling the tortured look in the man’s eyes. “Such
lovely eyes. Dark green with flashes of gold, but they were filled with so much
pain.” She nodded to herself, reliving the exchange. “He lashed out, telling me
I didn’t know what I was talking about, and then he stormed out.”


Frances
was looking at her with a mixture of horror and something bordering on
amusement. “So what did you do?”


Karen
lifted her hands in a gesture of resignation. “I didn’t do anything. The man
he’d been travelling with apologized, and told me Green Eyes had a family
member killed in Afghanistan, then he left.”


“Green
Eyes?” Frances leaned closer. “It sounds as though he made an impression on
you.”


A
warm spiral of desire curled in the pit of Karen’s stomach and she pushed it
down, ashamed of her reaction. Frances was watching her as though she could
read her mind. Hopefully not...her thoughts were far too personal. “He
impressed me all right, but I’m not sure if it was because he was so rude, or
so attractive.” There, she’d admitted it. She looked over to see how Frances
was taking her confession. The older woman seemed to be having a hard time
controlling her emotions. It was hard to tell if she was laughing or crying.
“Did I say something wrong? Frances?”


“My
dear, do you know who that was?” A faint smile won out.


Now
Karen was really confused. “No, who?”


“My
dear, that was–”


“Grandmother!
They told me I’d find you here.”











Chapter Eight


A
man strode into the restaurant. Grandmother? Her mind whirled. Then this must
be–Oh. My. God. All rational thoughts flew from her mind as the recognized the
man from the ferry.


The
man leaned over and kissed Frances on the cheek. “You look lovelier than ever.”
He turned to Karen. “Hello, I’m–” His face paled, and a kaleidoscope of
emotions flickered across his face. “We’ve met, haven’t we?” he said hoarsely.
“You’re the woman from the ferry.”


Frances
looked from one to the other, eyes sparkling with amusement. “Karen was just
telling me about that encounter, weren’t you my dear? Karen, I’d like you to
meet my grandson, Scott Calder. Scott is a surgeon at Island General. Scott,
this is Karen Hughes.”


Recovered
from his initial shock, Scott moved toward her. “Karen,” he said briefly, hand
extended.


Karen
hesitated, and then put her hand in his. “We meet again,” she replied.


The
green eyes studied her intently for a moment before he released her hand. “Do I
know you from somewhere? I mean other than– “He held up a finger and pulled out
his cell phone. “Calder.” He listened, nodded, then snapped the phone closed.
“I have to go. Emergency gall bladder.”


“Sorry,
Gran.” He brushed his lips against Frances’ cheek. “I’ll catch up with you
later.” He nodded briskly in Karen’s direction. “Karen,” he said, and then he
was gone.


Frances
frowned at his retreating back. “That’s something I’ll never get used to. I
know he has to go when he’s paged, but it seems so rude somehow.”


“Not
to the people who need him, I guess.” Karen spoke without thinking. “But I know
what you mean,” she hurried to add.


Frances
turned back to her. “Isn’t that something? You meeting Scott on the ferry?”


“It’s
all so–I don’t know–” Karen threw up her hands. “It’s all so weird, like a
daytime soap or something. All these coincidences.”


Frances
cupped the teapot with a slender hand. “There do seem to have been a few of
those. I wonder if I could have some more hot water for my tea.”


“Of
course. Would you like some dessert?” In the excitement, Karen had forgotten to
ask. She beckoned their server.


“I’d
love some crème brulée.”


They
placed their orders and lapsed into a comfortable silence. Frances was the
first to speak.


“So
what did you think of my grandson?” She watched Karen carefully.


“I’m
still processing the fact that he’s Brian’s brother.” She gazed out over the
water. “It never occurred to me.”


The
server brought more hot water and Frances waited until she was gone to speak.
“Now that I’ve had time to think about it, I’m quite surprised at Scott’s
behaviour toward you.”


“Why
is that?”


“He’s
anything but confrontational. You could say it’s his one fault, although I’m
sure there are more, but he simply doesn’t like arguments of any kind.”


Karen
considered the older woman’s words. “From my point of view, that’s a relief.
I’ve known too many men who think they have to get angry just to make a point.
It’s so unnecessary.”


“I’ve
known a few of those myself.” Frances stirred milk into her tea. “You know, my
instinct is to apologize for the way he treated you on the ferry, but I’m going
to resist and let him do that. He really was brought up to know better.”


“Speaking
of which, I know nothing about Brian’s family.” Karen offered a wry smile. “Are
there any more surprises?”


“No,
my dear, my son and his wife just had the two boys. They live in Victoria now.
They stayed for only a few days after Brian’s funeral, and I can understand
that. They just wanted to be in their own home.”


Karen
brightened. “Speaking of home, I’m moving in this afternoon. Not that I have
much to move, of course, but it will be so good to be able to make a cup of tea
for myself, I can’t tell you.”


“So
you managed to find a nice place?”


“It’s
lovely. Top floor in an elegant old home that overlooks the water. It was
probably built in the late 1800s by a lumber baron, or a coal baron or someone
like that. And it’s furnished. Oh, here are our desserts.”


“You
must have some furniture of your own.” Frances broke the crust on her crème
brulée.


“Yes,
it’s in storage in Nanaimo. I told the landlord I wasn’t sure how long I would
be staying, but he took it all in stride. What a sweet man. Actually, I think
you know him. His last name is Benson.”


Karen
wasn’t sure, but she thought she detected a slight blush on Frances’ cheeks.
“Rand Benson? My goodness, I haven’t seen Rand for years.”


“He
said he was at Brian’s funeral but that he couldn’t go to the reception. He
seemed quite disappointed that he didn’t get to see you.”


“Did
he?” Frances was definitely blushing now. She gave Karen a curious look. “Did
he say anything else?”


“Why,
Frances Calder, you’re blushing! This is so cool!” Karen was almost squirming
with excitement. “What’s the story?”


Frances
took a last spoonful of crème brulée, patted her lips with a napkin and
replaced it on her lap. “He was a beau of mine when we were younger.” Her
cheeks flushed again. “I don’t suppose they use that expression anymore.”


“It
works for me. So what happened?”


“He’d
always been interested in business, even as a youngster, so his family sent him
to the U of T–the University of Toronto–where he specialized in investment
banking.” She smiled fondly. “He did quite well, but then we all knew he would.
As for the two of us, we’d agreed that we would go out with other people and,
well, my Raymond came along and that was that.”


“So
did Rand get married, too?”


“Yes,
eventually. He met someone in Vancouver and they lived there up until she died
about five years ago. I met her once; she was a lovely woman and she told me
that her only regret was that she and Rand hadn’t had any children.”


Karen
couldn’t contain her enthusiasm. “Well don’t be surprised if you hear from
him.”


“We’ll
see.” Frances seemed amused. “Are you trying to ‘hook me up’ as the young
people say?”


Karen
laughed. “Not really, but it would be fun, wouldn’t it, to see him again?”


“Yes,
I suppose it would. And now I must get home so you can get settled in your new
place.” She gave her head a small shake. “It’s been an amazing day.”











Chapter Nine


Church
bells pealed in the distance, and for a moment Karen didn’t know where she was.
Black-out curtains hung at the windows, a reminder that the suite had been
occupied by a former shift worker, but Karen had left them open so that daylight
would awaken her on her first day. The apartment smelled fresh and clean, and
she stretched luxuriously between new sheets. Her only obligation for today was
to ensure that her uniform was ready for tomorrow. Other than that she was free
and clear; the possibilities were endless.


*
* *


A
gentle breeze toyed with Karen’s hair. She’d taken extra time with her
appearance this morning, and had been pleased with what she saw in the mirror.
Her hair was long enough to pull back for work, but today she’d left it to curl
naturally. The only effort she’d made to tame it was a couple of delicate clips
to hold it back from her face. Although Brian had often told her how wonderful
she looked, she was aware that she wasn’t a beauty in the classical sense. But
in spite of that, she liked her widely set hazel eyes and generous mouth. If
only she could thank him once again for helping her to regain her confidence.


Fluffy
cottonwood seeds floated lazily through bands of sunlight that filtered in
through the trees. As far as she could tell, she was the only one in the
cemetery, and that suited her just fine. She’d checked the postings on the wall
of the gatehouse for recent interments and had driven to a spot near the grave.
A shiny black granite headstone had been installed already, but at the sight of
his name her stomach roiled, and she turned away. A cement bench stood silently
nearby under a tree, and she walked unsteadily toward it. 


*
* *


“Hello,
Gran.” Scott leaned over to kiss his grandmother’s cheek. “You smell wonderful,
as usual. What’s that scent?” He pulled out a chair and sat down, joining her
for their traditional Sunday brunch. A small glass of sherry sat at both
places.


Frances
gave him a stern look. “You know perfectly well what it is. I’ve worn nothing
but White Shoulders since before you were born. I know what you’re up to, young
man.”


“And
what’s that?” He grinned at her.


“You’re
trying to flatter me so I won’t give you the scolding you deserve.”


There
was no sense pretending he didn’t know what she was talking about. “But Gran,
you’ve only heard her side of the story.”


“This
isn’t high school young man, so stop sounding like that’s where you belong.”


Scott
pulled back. He rarely saw his grandmother get angry, but she was nearing that
point.


He
held up his hands palms out, as though to ward off an attack. “Okay, but will
you allow me to defend myself?”


“Yes,
of course.”


“All
right. Frank Barnard and I were talking about the conference when they seated
her at our table.”


“It
was hardly a private table.”


“Okay,
you’re right, but she wasn’t a part of our conversation.” He drew a breath.
“Frank said something about Afghanistan and she jumped right in, spouting sound
bites from that documentary on the hospital at Kandahar. You saw it, didn’t
you?”


“Yes,
I did. It was excellent.”


“All
that stuff about “Freedom Isn’t Free”? He glanced around the dining room, and
then lowered his voice. “They’re just trying to convince the public that we’re
doing the right thing by being there.”


“I
know how you feel about this, Scott, and I suspect that a lot of people would
agree with you, but the fact remains that Brian wanted to go. He made that
clear to all of us, and no matter how angry you were then, or are now, you
can’t change that. Don’t dishonour your brother by attacking other people who
think we’re doing good work over there.”


Scott
struggled to control his emotions. “It was the way she mouthed the statistics.
Ninety eight percent rate if they come in with a pulse. Stuff like that.”


Scott’s
suffering was difficult to watch, but Frances didn’t let up. “So you think she
shouldn’t have said anything, that only your opinion should be heard?”


“No.”
He sat quietly for a moment. “I think it was the righteous way she spoke that
set me off. What gives her that right, that privilege?”


“She
has every right.”


Scott’s
head snapped up. “How do you figure that?”


Frances
took a sip of sherry before she spoke. “Because that woman you berated so
harshly was on her way home from Kandahar. She’s a nurse, Scott, and she of all
people is entitled to offer her opinion. And more importantly, she was Brian’s
friend.”


Scott
stared at Frances. “Karen,” he said slowly. “Karen Hughes. Of course. I thought
maybe I knew her, but it was her name I recognized, not her face.” He picked up
his sherry and downed it in one gulp. “Good Lord.” Thoughts tumbled through his
mind as he tried to reconcile this new information. There was so much he didn’t
know.


“Was
yesterday the first time you’d met, then?”


“Oh,
no. She came to see me on Friday. I think it was her first day in town.”


“Why?”
he asked. “What was so urgent?”


Frances
was wearing her engagement ring. It was still loose, and she toyed with it as
she spoke. “She brought me this.” She looked down at the ring.


“That’s
your engagement ring, isn’t it?” He looked puzzled. “She got that from Brian?
What was he doing with it?”


“Shall
we get something to eat from the buffet?”


Scott
shook his head. “All of a sudden I’m not very hungry, but I’ll get you
something if you like.


“Perhaps
later.” Frances motioned to the server and asked for a large pot of tea. When
they were settled, she started to repeat what Karen had revealed.


“...and
he stuck it in his pocket and took it with him to Kandahar.” Frances finished
the story and then sat back to observe his reaction.


Scott
groaned. “Did Brian know that Crystal was referring to me?” He raised tortured
eyes to his grandmother. “It would kill me if Brian died knowing that Crystal
refused him because of me.”


She
gave him a pitying look. “I don’t know the answer to that. I suppose one of us
could ask Karen.”


“Not
me.” Scott shuddered. “At least not for a while. I think she hates me enough
already.”


“Nonsense.
She doesn’t hate you.” Frances spoke vehemently. “You’ve hurt her feelings,
that’s all. Remember, she didn’t know who you were, either.”


Scott
pinched the bridge of his nose. “What a mess.”


“Yes.”
Frances lifted her teacup.


“So
why did Karen bring the ring back?” He narrowed his eyes. “Were they engaged?”


“I
was hoping you wouldn’t ask that.” Frances took a sip of tea.


“Which
part?”


“The
part about why she brought the ring back.” Frances’ hand trembled as she placed
the cup in the saucer. “You see, I think Brian had some sort of premonition. He
gave her the ring because he was worried something was going to happen to him.
He wanted to make sure I got it back.”


“Ah,
Jesus.” Scott threw his head back and closed his eyes. “I don’t think I can
take this.”


Frances
laid a hand on his arm. She was aching inside, but had promised herself that
she would remain strong for this part of the conversation. “It would have been
a normal thing to do, Scott. He knew how much the ring meant to me.”


He
opened his eyes. “And the other part? Were they engaged?”


“No.
Karen told me that they decided to wait until they got back home to see if
their friendship blossomed into anything more. It sounds like a wise decision
to me; if I recall correctly from watching that documentary, the medical
personnel aren’t even allowed to leave the compound. Not very romantic in my
opinion.”


Scott
nodded in agreement. “Can I get you something to eat? I’m not sure if I can
eat, but we should try.”


“I
agree, but I’ll come with you and choose my own food.”


Lost
in thought, they both picked at their food. Scott set down his utensils and
nodded when the server offered to take his plate away. “Well, I certainly owe
her an apology,” he said. “Do you know where she lives, or how to get in touch
with her?”


“No
I don’t, but you’ll be able to find her come tomorrow.”


“Oh?”


“Yes,
she starts work at the hospital tomorrow. In the ER.” Frances seemed quite
pleased with herself. She gave his hand a brisk pat. “Do tell me how it goes,
won’t you?”


*
* *


Scott
pulled into the small parking area behind the gatehouse. This was the first
time he’d visited Brian’s grave since the funeral, but he knew his brother
would have understood. The dew had dried by now, so he stepped up onto the
grass, and wove his way slowly between the headstones and the occasional tree.


A
small red sports car was parked at the roadside near Brian’s grave. A shaft of
sunlight illuminated the black granite headstone, but no-one was in sight. And
then he saw her. She was sitting very still on the old cement bench, and
appeared to be lost in thought.











Chapter Ten


Karen
sensed someone looking at her and raised her head. Scott was standing in a pool
of sunshine, his body language indicating that he wasn’t sure if he wanted to
join her or run off in the other direction.


She
lifted her chin; an acknowledgement that she’d seen him, and he came slowly
forward. There was that walk again, that fluid grace that she’d noticed the
first time they met.


“Do
you ski?” she asked when he was close enough to hear. Now why had she blurted
that out? She really should learn to think twice before she spoke.


“Do
I ski?” he repeated. “What kind of a question is that?” A faint smile flitted
across his face and he crossed the remaining space until he was standing beside
the bench. “Yes, I ski.”


Karen
nodded. “I thought so.”


He
raised a quizzical eyebrow.


“It’s
the way you move, I guess. I’ve never been very athletic myself.”


“Brian
was the real athlete in the family.” He gestured to the empty portion of the
bench. “Do you mind if I sit down?”


“Go
ahead.” She turned slightly toward him. If they were going to have a
conversation, she wanted to see his face. Besides, she admitted to herself, he
was easy to look at. Very easy.


He
sat hunched over, elbows on his knees and hands clasped together. From time to
time he glanced at the gravesite, but each time he turned away quickly, looking
anywhere but at the freshly disturbed earth.


“I
didn’t want him to go, you know.” He looked straight ahead. “I didn’t think it
was our fight.” He chanced a quick glance in her direction. “I still don’t.”


“Yes,
you made that clear on the ferry.” Karen remained still.


He
stood up and took off his jacket. Broad shoulders tapered down to a narrow
waist, and she forced herself to look away before she started to salivate. He
took off his tie, opened the neck of his shirt and rolled up the sleeves.
Karen, who had spent most of her life observing people, realized that he had no
idea how incredibly handsome he was. He tossed his jacket onto the bench and
sat down again, facing toward her.


“There,
that’s more like it,” he said. “I only put the tie on for Gran. Lunch at The
Outlook has become our Sunday tradition.”


“I
lost my grandmother a little over eight months ago.” There she went, spilling
her guts again. “You’re lucky to have Frances.”


“Yes,
I am.” Green eyes probed into hers. “She told me who you are, Karen, and I owe
you an apology. I was rude and opinionated that day on the ferry and I...” For
a moment he seemed to drift away from her.


“You
were in pain,” she said simply. “I could see it in your eyes.” At her words, he
came back from wherever he was and his attention was now fully on her. “Yes,
you were rude, but I understand how you felt. How you still feel.”


“What
do you think, Karen?” He leaned toward her, eager now. “Do you think we should
be there in Afghanistan?”


The
intensity on his face was palpable. She looked down at the bench and picked at
some orange lichen that was trying to gain a foothold. “I did when I went
there, but now I honestly don’t know. When someone you know is killed,
everything looks different. It becomes that much more personal.”


He
nodded slowly, accepting her half-answer. “Tell me about Brian. Tell me what it
was like for him over there.”


“Hot,”
she answered instantly. “And stressful. He always seemed to be on call, but he
didn’t mind it a bit, although he regretted not being able to play on the
hockey team. So many others wanted to play, and he was always being paged, so
he was content to watch.” She paused, grateful for once to be awash in happy
memories. “He was very popular, especially with the women, but he didn’t allow
any of them to get too close.”


“Well,
he had you.”


Karen
frowned. “We were friends, Scott. Good friends, but that’s as far as it went.
We’d both had unhappy relationships at home, and, I don’t know, this may sound
corny, but we were healing together.” She glanced up to make sure he understood
but, he was looking off into the distance again. “Is something wrong? Did I say
something?”


“No,
not really,” he said, closing his eyes for a moment. What memories were playing
on the screen inside his head? “But I hate the idea that he left here with a
broken heart. So unfair.”


Karen
nodded her agreement. “True, but if it makes you feel any better, he didn’t
waste too much time feeling sorry for himself.” She looked down at the object
she’d been clutching in her hand. “I just can’t imagine how that woman could
have led him on like that.”


“So
you know about that, do you?” He seemed anxious.


“I
know what he told me. I suppose Frances filled you in on that.”


He
nodded.


Karen
continued. “At first he was curious about who the “other man” was, but after a
while he didn’t care. At least that’s what he said.”


Scott
relaxed noticeably. “What’s that in your hand? Or should I even ask?”


Karen
opened her hand. It held a key ring with a blue plastic tag. One side read
‘Brian’ and on the other side bore the Canucks logo. “His favourite hockey
team,” she said with a sad smile. I was going to leave it near his grave, but
now I’m not so sure.”


“May
I?” He reached out, picked it up from her palm and ran his thumb over the
printed name. “I think he’d love this,” he said softly, and returned it to her.
“Let’s set it on top of the granite.”


She
was doubtful. “If we put it there, someone will steal it for sure.”


“That’s
okay. If we come back and it’s gone, we’ll tell ourselves that he came down and
got it.” He offered his hand and pulled her to her feet. “It’s as simple as
that.”


“That
is simplistic,” she said with a smile. “But I like it.” He was still holding
her hand as they walked to the gravesite then released it as she went the last
few feet. He watched while she placed the key ring on the black granite.
“Goodbye Brian,” she said quietly. “I hope that wherever you are, you’re on the
team.” She steadied herself against the stone and then rejoined Scott.


“That
was nice,” his eyes gleamed with unshed tears.


Karen
nodded, unable to speak. A gust of wind snatched at her hair, blowing it across
her face. Scott reached out and brushed it back, his hand lingering a few
seconds against her cheek. “Thank you for being such a good friend to my
brother,” he said, his voice husky with emotion.


“It
was easy,” she said, looking intently into his eyes. “He was a good man.”


*
* *


Scott
drove away from the cemetery feeling slightly uneasy, but he didn’t know why.
He’d been delighted that Karen had accepted his apology with so little fuss.
Rather than turn it into a major dramatic scene, she had generously
acknowledged that he too was in pain over the loss of his brother. So why was
he feeling antsy, as if something had been left unsaid? He recalled the
trusting look in her eyes when he reached out to brush the hair away from her
face. It had taken all of his strength not to gather her in his arms and
comfort her.


Crystal’s
face pushed insistently to the front of his mind. He tried to shove it aside,
but it remained there, demanding attention. She was every man’s dream; perfect
body, silken hair, pale eyes and seductive lips. But inside she was cold, and
he suddenly knew why he was feeling so unsettled. He hadn’t wanted to part from
Karen, even though she’d said she had to go home and finish unpacking. He
wanted to hold her hand again, take her for a walk along the ocean and get to
know her better. And then...he didn’t dare think about it. About what would
come next when he took her in his arms and kissed that delectable mouth. Warmth
flowed to every part of his body and he shifted in his seat, aroused at the
thought.


But
wait. What would Brian say if he knew his older brother was lusting after
Karen? He groaned aloud, but somewhere in the back of his mind he knew he was
being irrational. Much as it pained him to think about it, his brother was
gone. Was Brian up there somewhere, telling him to “go for it”? In all
likelihood, that’s exactly what he was doing. He pulled into his driveway and
sat there for a minute, deep in thought. Things were getting messy, but this
time he was determined to face them head on.


*
* *


“I
wish every nurse who came through those doors was as easy to indoctrinate as
you.” Carol James, the head ER nurse, gave a cursory glance at Karen’s
inventory of the drug cabinet; she knew it would be correct. Carol was a
friendly older woman, who would be retiring in a little under a year, and she’d
made it clear that there were to be no foul-ups during her last months. Other
than that, she was a delight to work with. “I was told you worked at Nanaimo,
but you seem different than the average ER nurse.” She looked at Karen
curiously. “Have you ever worked anywhere else?”


Karen
couldn’t bring herself to tell a lie. “I did a 6-month tour at the Military
Trauma Hospital at Kandahar.”


Carol’s
eyes widened. “The Role 3?”


“Yup.”
Karen locked the cabinet and handed the key back to Carol. “It was quite a
learning experience.”


“I
thought there was something about the way you worked. You’re quick, you know?
And nothing seems to faze you.”


Karen
acknowledged the compliment with a nod of her head. “Thanks. We got just about
everything there, but we had the best surgeons and specialists. When you’re
working alongside them, you pick things up.”


They
walked back to the nurses’ station. “Did you know Brian Calder? His brother is
a surgeon here.”


Karen
had decided to play down her relationship with Brian. “Yes, I knew him. He was
a nice guy. Everybody liked him.”


“He
helped coach my grandson when he first started playing hockey. The kids thought
he was the greatest.” Carol smiled at the memory.


“I
didn’t know he was a coach.”


“He
wasn’t the actual coach; he volunteered to be there and help out. That takes
real dedication. Those young kids are sometimes on the ice at six in the
morning and as far as I know, Brian never missed a practice.”


There
was a flutter of activity among the nurses and Carol looked up. “Speaking of
Calders, this is getting to be a habit.” Scott had shown up in the ER almost
every day since Karen had started. She gave Karen a knowing glance. “I can’t
imagine what the attraction is all of a sudden.”


Karen
slipped behind a curtain. She didn’t want Scott to see her blushing, but she
couldn’t seem to control it. Every time he walked into the ER, her pulse
quickened and that annoying flush crept up her neck and into her face.


She
took a few quick, calming breaths and came out from behind the curtain. “Hello
Doctor.” 


“Hello
there.” He looked around at the mostly empty beds. “Looks like you’re having a
quiet morning.” He glanced at his watch. “Any chance you could have lunch with
me in the cafeteria?”


Karen
opened her mouth to decline. Her break wasn’t scheduled for another hour.


“Go
ahead.” Carol waved a hand. “Might as well take advantage of the lull in
business.”


“Well
okay then.” Karen looked down at her pale green scrubs. They were surprisingly
clean.


Scott
insisted on paying for both of their meals and led the way to a table in the
corner of the room. The luncheon rush wouldn’t start for another half hour.


“Here
we are,” he said, and pulled out a chair for her. He sat with his back to the
wall and Karen wondered idly why men always did that. Some recessive DNA gene,
she supposed, from the cave man days.


“How
is everything going?” he asked, spearing a piece of chicken from his salad. “I
hear you were a rock when that load of kids came in a couple of days ago.” A
mini bus full of middle school kids on an outing had slid off a logging road.


“None
of them were seriously hurt.” She smiled across the table at him. “The parents
who came to check on their kids were harder to manage than the injuries.”


“Even
so, there’s been chatter about how well you handled yourself.”


“Thank
you. Let’s change the subject, shall we? How’s Frances? I’m hoping to see her
sometime this weekend.”


Scott
paused, fork in mid-air. “You really like her, don’t you?”


“Yes,
I do. She reminds me of my own grandmother, only of course Frances is much
classier. Don’t get me wrong, my grandmother was a gem, but Frances is
different.”


“Well
I think she’d appreciate a visit. She’s been worried for some time that the
property next door is going to be developed, and now it looks like it’s going
to happen.”


Disappointment
stabbed at Karen. “I wish she’d called me. I asked her to, if anything came
up.” She lowered her eyes.


“She
told me that you offered to do whatever you could to help, but she knew that
this was your first week at work, and didn’t want to bother you.”


“Yeah,
but still...” she raised her eyes to find him looking at her with an expression
that made her breath catch in her throat. All rational thought flew from her
head. “Why are you looking at me like that?”


“Because
you’re unlike any woman I’ve ever known before.”


“That
bad, huh?”


“No,
not bad at all. The thing is, I’d like to get to know you better.” He grinned,
and for a wild, crazy moment she wondered what it would be like to kiss that
mouth. What was happening here?


He
glanced over her shoulder and his entire demeanour changed. The unmistakable
affection that had softened his eyes a moment ago had disappeared, replaced by
a flat, unresponsive glare.











Chapter Eleven


“Well,
well, what have we here?”


Karen
recognized the voice instantly. Crystal had a smile on her face but it wasn’t a
friendly smile. She lowered herself onto the chair beside Scott and looked at
him adoringly. Karen thought she might throw up.


“Hello,
Scott,” she said in a silky voice, then turned flinty eyes in Karen’s
direction. “Karen,” she said briefly.


An
uncomfortable silence settled over the table.


“How
are you, Crystal?” Scott was the first to speak.


“I’m
just fine.” She leaned closer and brushed the backs of her fingers over his
cheek. The gesture was unmistakably possessive. “But you look tired.” She
ignored Karen.


Scott
gave Karen a despairing look.


“Listen,”
Karen said, checking her watch. “My break is just about up and I have a phone
call to make.” She stood. “See you later.” She forced herself to walk normally.
What was Scott playing at?


She
went back to the nurse’s station and leaned against the desk, bringing her
emotions under control.


“She
found you, did she?” Carol appeared at her side. “Sorry. I never would have
told her where you were, but one of the girls overheard him ask you to lunch,
and she thought she was being helpful.” She gave Karen a comforting pat on the
shoulder.


Karen
couldn’t bring herself to look at the head nurse. Why was she so emotional?
Surely you haven’t fallen for him, she told herself. Not already. But the
attraction was there, throbbing between them every time their eyes locked. It
had been there at the cemetery, and every time he’d come to the ER to seek her
out. And then just now, over lunch...


She
needed time to think, to sort this out. Thankfully, her days off were coming up
and her schedule called for an evening shift next week. He couldn’t very well
come wandering into the ER then, on some imaginary errand.


The
clock showed ten minutes remaining on her break. She scurried down the hall to
a public telephone. The nurses had a line she could use, but she wanted some
privacy for this call.


“Hello,
Frances?” It was good to hear the older woman’s voice. “I just saw Scott, and
he told me things are heating up with the pond property.” She listened as
Frances confirmed what Scott had told her. “I was hoping to visit you this
weekend anyway. Could I come over tomorrow, or would you like to go out
somewhere?”


They
agreed to have coffee at The Outlook in the morning. “Your grandson might be
playing games,” she thought, walking back to the ER, “but I’m not giving up my
friendship with you.”


*
* *


The
trees were casting long shadows when she walked to her car that evening. The ER
had gone from placid to hectic in the space of a few minutes this afternoon. It
had taken until just before she left to restore order, and she was exhausted.


“Karen,
just a moment please.” She turned to see Crystal walking across the parking
lot, high heels clicking on the pavement. Karen hesitated. She didn’t have to
speak to the woman, especially now that her shift was finally over, but her
good manners prevailed.


“Hello,”
she said, with what she hoped was a friendly smile. “Twice in one day. What a
coincidence.”


“Not
really.” Crystal walked into a shaft of sunlight and her hair shone like spun
gold. Or what Karen imagined spun gold would look like. It’s too bad she’s so
nasty, Karen thought, because she really is beautiful.


“I
hear you’re doing some excellent work in the ER.” Crystal spoke as if she
herself was solely responsible. “But I’d like to know why you lied on your
resumé.”


“I
beg your pardon?”


Crystal
brushed the comment aside. “You know what I mean. You didn’t mention your time
in Afghanistan.” She spat out the last word as though it were something
unpleasant.


Karen
pressed the open button and her car beeped, but she didn’t open the door. “And
your point is?” She was clutching the key ring so tightly it dug into her
fingers.


Crystal
seemed taken aback by her response. “Your resumé is incomplete.”


Karen
stared her down. “That’s hardly a federal offense.” She waited to let the words
register. “And it isn’t lying, either.”


“What
I really want to know is what are you hiding?” Crystal advanced a step. “It’s
something to do with Brian, isn’t it?”


Karen
had had just about enough. “My personal life is none of your business.”


“He
gave you the ring, didn’t he?” Her eyes glittered with anger. “I suppose he
told you he loved you, but he didn’t, you know.” She tossed her hair. “He loved
me.”


Karen
couldn’t quite believe what she was hearing. “Tell me one thing,” she said.


Crystal
looked around, as though she’d stepped into a trap.


“And
what is that?”


“I
heard that you didn’t go to his funeral.” Crystal opened her mouth but Karen
held up a hand to forestall her response. “That’s your business, but have you
even gone to visit his grave?”


“Why
would I do that?” She seemed genuinely puzzled. “I don’t understand.”


Karen
gave her head a sad shake. “No, I don’t think you do.”


“Now
listen here.” Crystal was all bluster again. “I know what you’re up to. You’re
trying to worm your way into that family.” She was quivering with anger.


Karen
couldn’t take any more. “Crystal,” she said slowly, “I’m not going to discuss
this with you.” She opened the car door. “Now if you’ll excuse me, I’ve had a
long shift, and I’m going home.”


Tears
of anger blurred her vision as she left the parking lot. In her rear view
mirror she saw Crystal staring after her, then she turned and walked abruptly
back into the hospital.


*
* *


Karen
pulled into her parking spot, but tonight she couldn’t appreciate the beautiful
lines of the house. The encounter with Crystal had drained her of energy, but
she’d still had to stop and pick up a few groceries for the weekend.


“Hello
Miss Hughes.” Mr. Benson was coming down the front steps. “Have you settled in
all right?”


“Yes,
I’m enjoying it.” She reached into the back seat and retrieved several bags of
groceries. He was wearing a smart blazer and a crisp white shirt with soft grey
flannel trousers. “My, but you look smart.”


“I’ve
been on a date, thanks to you.”


“Me?”
She tried to sound surprised, but she had a hunch where this was going.


“Yes.
You reminded me about Frances Calder. I had tea with her this afternoon and a
nice long chat.” He was beaming.


“What
a busy lady. I’m having coffee with her in the morning. I hear she’s worried
about that pond property next door.”


His
eyebrows drew together. “She didn’t mention it. What’s her concern?”


“Oh,
goodness.” Karen set down the bags of groceries. “I’ve done it again. I always
seem to speak before I think.” The concern in his eyes prompted her to
continue. “You know how much she enjoys bird watching at that pond?”


“Yes,
we sat out there this afternoon. It’s a lovely spot.”


Karen
nodded. “I agree, but the man who owns the property doesn’t seem to care about
that. He’s going to develop it, or so I’ve heard.”


“My
dear, could I ask you a favour?”


She
pulled back, uncertain. “I guess so.”


“Call
me Rand, will you? And I’ll call you Karen. It will make everything much
simpler.” He gave her a sly look. “Especially if we’re going to be working on
this project together.”


“Us?
Together?” Now what?


“In
spirit, anyway. You see, Cliff Warner owns that property and I’ve known him
since we were in school together. I’ll have a word with him in the next few
days and see if we can’t come to some sort of an understanding.” The challenge
seemed to energize him. “Please don’t mention this to Frances yet. We wouldn’t
want to disappoint her if I can’t work things out.”


His
confidence was infectious. “I have faith in you Mr. Benson–oops, I mean Rand,
even though Frances indicated that Mr. Warner is a hard-nosed businessman.”


Mr.
Benson picked up Karen’s grocery bags and handed them to her. “I’m not exactly
a softie. You just leave him to me. Now remember, this is just between us!” He
looked at her with affection. “No wonder Frances likes you so much.” He walked
briskly to his car and gave a quick toot of his horn as he pulled onto the
street.


*
* *


“How
nice to see you again, my dear.” Frances gave her a warm hug and Karen was
enveloped in her signature scent. “How was your first week at the hospital?”


“It
was busy, but I enjoyed it. I’m working with a nice group of people there.”


Rain
was falling softly, obscuring the view of the pond. They helped themselves to
coffee from the ever-present urn, and settled in a corner of the lounge.


“So,
tell me. What’s the deal with the pond?” Karen squinted through the rain.
“Scott said there have been developments.”


“Oh,
you’ve seen him?” Frances looked delighted.


“Yes,
we had a quick lunch in the cafeteria yesterday.”


“And
then I suppose he got a page on that infernal machine of his and had to run
away.”


Karen
remembered the scene and tried to control her expression. “Actually, no.
Crystal came along and claimed him.” Why was she telling Frances this?


“Nobody
claims my grandson unless he wants them to.”


“Well
he didn’t put up too much of a fight,” Karen blurted out.


Frances
lifted a delicate eyebrow. “He’s never been much good at confrontation.”


“Crystal
certainly makes up for what he lacks in that department. She confronted me in
the parking lot after work last night and accused me of trying to worm my way
into your family.”


“I’m
sorry you had to put up with that.” Frances seemed more amused than angered.
“Try to ignore her if you can. She’s a poor loser.”


Sometimes
the older woman could be frustratingly obtuse. Karen decided to get back on
topic. “So is the development really going forward? How did you learn about
it?”


“There’s
one advantage of living in a small town. You see, Doris Donaldson’s son owns
the survey company that did the work for Boomer.” She glanced at Karen to see
if she was following. “Doris moved in here a few months ago. Anyway, her son
told her about the plans, and she told me.”


“There
must be something we can do.”


“I
thought so, too, but according to Doris he’s already presented his preliminary
plans to city council, and they’ve been approved.” Frances cradled her coffee
mug between two slender hands and gazed toward the pond. “You see, the property
is zoned for development. He’s done everything by the book so far. I don’t
think there’s much we can do.”


“What
about some sort of nature conservancy group?” Karen didn’t want to admit
defeat.


“I
looked into that, actually.” She gave a sad smile. “Another local contact. What
I learned was that those organizations like big tracts of property. They buy up
adjoining parcels of land and create what they call ‘corridors’. I think this
chunk of land is only about fifteen acres, give or take.”


Karen
absorbed this information. “I hate to give up without a fight, but I don’t know
what else to suggest. There doesn’t seem to be much point in writing letters to
the editor, or even attempting a fundraising campaign if he’s within his legal
rights and doesn’t want to sell.” Her confidence in Mr. Benson was going to be
put to the test.


Frances
patted her arm. It was beginning to be a familiar gesture. “Let’s talk about
something else.”


“Okay,”
Karen agreed. “I ran into Mr. Benson yesterday.” She watched closely for a
reaction. “Actually, he asked me to call him Rand.”


A
faint flush coloured Frances’ cheeks. “I saw him as well. He stopped by and we
had a nice visit.”


“That’s
good. He’s a handsome man, don’t you think?”


“I’d
have to agree with that.” One hand fluttered at her throat. “I think he was
trying to... what do you young people say? ...hit on me.”


“Would
that be so bad?” Karen leaned forward.


“That’s
what surprises me. I don’t think it’s bad at all. As a matter of fact I’ve
thought of little else ever since he left.” She looked down at her wedding
band. “In some ways I’m torn between being disloyal to Raymond and the
possibilities of finding some happiness with Rand.”


“What
would Raymond say?” Karen asked gently.


“I’ve
been thinking about that too, and I believe he’d say the same thing Brian said
to you about finding someone to share your life with. Maybe it’s time I did the
same thing.” Blue eyes searched Karen’s. “Do you think I’m too old?”


Karen
laughed. She couldn’t help it. The idea of Frances as old was something that
would never have occurred to her. “You? Old? Hardly.”


“That’s
just it. I don’t feel old.” Frances took a swallow of coffee. “But I’m putting
the cart before the horse. This whole attraction thing might be mostly in my
mind.” The sparkle in her eyes said differently. “But when it happens, there’s
no denying it, wouldn’t you say?”


“Oh,
yeah.” Green eyes flecked with gold flashed in front of Karen’s mind. “You can
say that again.”











Chapter Twelve


Scott
put down a tray of food that he scarcely remembered choosing. He was on call
this weekend and had just performed an emergency appendectomy. “At least the
coffee’s good,” he murmured to himself. He looked down at his salad. He’d force
himself to eat it, because he didn’t feel like cooking for himself, but that
was the only reason.


Why
did the hospital seem so lifeless this weekend? He’d worked on countless other
weekends and he’d never noticed it before. You know why, said a voice in his
head. It’s because she’s not here.


It
was true. He glanced around at the sparsely occupied tables. She wasn’t there
and he knew it, so why did he keep looking for her? He’d already stopped by the
ER, knowing that she had the weekend off before starting her regular rotation
of shifts, but something compelled him to check. Just in case. But she hadn’t
been there, and his footsteps had echoed down the long hallway leading to the
cafeteria.


He
wanted to see her again. Things were getting out of hand with Crystal, and he
needed to sort things out with Karen. He wondered if she knew how often he
thought of her. Their encounters had been too brief and too few, but he would
remedy that as soon as they could get time together. His fingers tensed at the
thought of running them through that wild mass of curls; his lips tingled at
the thought of kissing her. He ached to learn how her body would feel, pressed
against his.


“Scott,
fancy meeting you here.”


Crystal
must have come in while he was daydreaming, because she was seating herself on
the other side of the table, coffee mug in hand. She was dressed casually, but
as usual she was perfectly put together.


“What
are you doing here on a Saturday?” He’d made no effort to welcome her, but she
appeared not to notice.


“I
came in to pick up some reports.”


Scott
doubted that.


“And
when I saw your car in the lot, I realized it would be a perfect time to talk
to you.” She tapped a lacquered nail against the side of her mug. “Scott
Darling, are you listening to me? This is important.”


His
head snapped up at the use of the endearment. “Don’t call me that, Crystal. You
know I don’t like it.”


“It’s
about Karen.” 


If
she wanted his attention, she had it now. “What about Karen?”


“First
of all, she lied on her resumé. I just thought you should know.” She gave her
head a small, imperious toss. “When I found out, I confronted her about it, but
she refused to acknowledge that she’d done anything wrong.” 


Scott
concentrated on his salad. “Well, Crystal, sorting out personnel problems is
your department.”


“She’s
been deceitful. Why would she leave the last six months of her working life off
her resumé? Over there.” The last was said with distaste.


Scott
raised his head. “Afghanistan, you mean?” He lowered his voice. “Why can’t you say
it, Crystal? It’s where Brian went, and he died there.”


“I
know.”


Tears
pooled in the pale green eyes and Scott turned away in disgust. “Don’t try
those phony tears with me, Crystal.”


Ignoring
his comment, she made a show of removing a napkin from the dispenser and
dabbing at her eyes. “There’s something else. I think she’s trying to worm her
way into your family. Just because Brian gave her that ring, she thinks she’s
someone special. I don’t want to see any of you get hurt because of something
she does.”


He
put down his fork. “And what would that be?”


“I
don’t know, but it’s just not right the way she came back and started hanging
around with your grandmother. I mean why would she be doing that?”


Scott’s
jaw was so tightly clenched that his teeth hurt. “Did you ever think that maybe
she likes Frances? Is that so difficult to believe?”


Crystal
laughed nervously. “Well, no, but I mean, it’s all so sudden.”


A
vision of Karen sitting on the bench in the cemetery filled Scott’s mind and he
smiled. “Things just happen that way sometimes. You know?”


She
leaned forward eagerly. “You mean like with us?”


“No,
Crystal. That’s not what I meant. That’s not what I meant at all.” He rose. “I
have to go now. Be seeing you.” He stood for a moment, waiting for her to rise,
but she remained seated.


“I’ll
see you tonight,” she said sulkily.


Relieved
to be free of her, he left the cafeteria.


Crystal
watched him go, eyes narrowing into angry slits. The ‘chance’ meeting hadn’t
gone as she’d anticipated, but there were other ways to get what she wanted.
And she was prepared to use them all.


*
* *


The
intercom buzzer sounded, startling Karen. It was the first time she’d heard it.
“Hello?” she answered tentatively.


“Hi
Karen, it’s Scott.”


What
was he doing here? “Uh, hello.”


“Listen,
can I come up for a moment? The door is open.”


“I
suppose so. I’m on the top floor.” She barely had time to run to the bathroom
and check her hair before he was at the door.


“Hi.”
He stood outside her door, one hand propped against the wall. God, he looked
good. She had to remind herself to breathe.


“Sorry
to just show up like this, but I was wondering if you’d like to take a drive
somewhere. We could get a late lunch or something.”


She
was tempted to ask him if it was okay with Crystal, but decided to bite her
tongue. He was here, wasn’t he? “That would be nice.” She looked down at her
jeans. “Do I need to change?”


“No.
I just came from the hospital myself, but I’m not on call for the rest of the
day, so we won’t get interrupted. I thought maybe we’d drive to Campbell River
and have lunch at Painter’s.” One of the oldest fishing lodges on the island,
it sat perched on the edge of the water, and afforded a fabulous view across to
Quadra Island.


“I
haven’t been there for years.” She gathered up a light jacket and her purse.
“This will be fun.”


They
drove out to the main highway and pulled into the large parking lot behind the
Lodge within the hour.


“Let’s
see if there’s a table outside. It’s warm enough.” He guided her through the
famous lobby with its gallery of photographs. Every noted fisherman in the
world seemed to be represented.


“Yes
sir, we just had an outside table come free. If you don’t mind waiting a
moment, I’ll clean it up for you.” The server scuttled away.


Scott
looked down into her eyes and she nodded her willingness to wait. With his hand
at her waist, she would be happy to wait forever. It felt good to be cared for
and she was tempted to lean into him, but sanity prevailed.


“The
lady might enjoy a glass of wine or a beer,” he informed their server, “but I’m
driving so I’ll just have coffee.”


She
ordered coffee as well. “I wouldn’t mind driving back if you want to relax a
bit,” she offered.


“That’s
not going to happen. I enjoy a beer on a hot day but I’ve waited too long to
get you alone; I’m not going to dull my senses with alcohol.” He looked out
over the sparkling water. “Gorgeous, isn’t it?”


“It’s
what I missed most when I was at Kandahar.” She hadn’t meant to bring that up,
but there it was, out in the open. “The smell of the ocean. Some of my happiest
days were spent at the beach.” She sat back as memories crowded in. “Do you
like Long Beach?”


“Love
it. How long has it been since you’ve been there?” The spectacular beach
stretched along the west side of the island, pounded by surf that seemed to
come all the way from Japan.


“Too
long. I remember we used to stay at a place called Pacific Sands. At one time
they had a small lodge and a few cabins scattered along the beach. Now I
understand it’s much bigger.”


“And
you’ve heard about the surfing? After big storms out in the Pacific it becomes
one of the hot spots, so I understand.” Scott shook his head. “Makes me feel
old.”


“Yeah,
I heard about all the surf shops in Tofino. Imagine, surf shops at the western
end of the Trans Canada highway. It doesn’t compute, somehow.” Karen watched a
seaplane land and taxi up to the dock. The seagulls perched on the pilings
fluttered up in the air, screeched their displeasure and then landed again.
“I’ll have to go back and check it out. There’s something about walking on the
beach up there that blows out the cobwebs.” She turned to him. “The Pacific
Sands isn’t technically on Long Beach, but I think their location is even
better.”


“Maybe
we could see it together some time.” The intensity in his gaze made her toes
curl.


Did
he really mean it? She wanted to believe that he did...so much. “Maybe,” she
said lightly, surprised that she sounded so normal.


They
ordered hamburgers and fries, and talked of inconsequential things. He told her
about skiing at Mount Washington, and she told him about her grandmother, and
how they’d taken a cruise to Alaska the year before she died. Relaxed and full,
they paused in the lobby to study the faces in the photographs, then wandered
to the car.


“Shall
we drive home on the old highway?” Scott asked.


“That
would be fun. I love the glimpses of the ocean along the way.” Besides, it took
longer, and she didn’t want the day to end.


They
arrived back in the outskirts of Courtenay far too soon. Scott glanced at his
watch. “It’s about time for the Powell River ferry to arrive. Would you like to
go down and watch it come in?” He gave her a sideways glance. “In case you
can’t tell, I don’t want to let you go quite yet.”


“Boy,
you sure know how to show a girl a good time,” she said with a smile. “Watching
the ferry come in.”


“Absolutely.
When it comes to entertaining, I spare no expense.”


The
ferry was some distance away, a small white dot on the dazzling blue ocean.
“Come on,” he said, “let’s sit out there on that log.”


The
small beach was dotted with logs of all sizes. Bleached by the sun, they lay on
the sand like a giant’s game of pick-up-sticks. One huge log lay on its side,
roots reaching into the air and Karen huddled against it, shielding herself
from the ocean breeze.


“Are
you cold?” Scott looked into her eyes “We can go if you like.”


“It’s
warm here in the lee of this log. We could sit on the sand and lean up against
it.”


“Clever
girl, I’ll get a blanket. Just a sec.”


He
came back from the car with an old plaid blanket. “It’s seen better days, but
it works.” He spread it on the sand, against the log, and they settled down,
side by side. The ferry was growing larger by the minute.


“This
is nice.” The words slipped out of her like a sigh. Sitting here with him
seemed like the most natural thing in the world. She turned to find him looking
at her. “What are you looking at?” His eyes held hers and she couldn’t look
away – even if she’d wanted to.


“You,”
he said softly. He raised a tentative hand, judging her response. His fingers
slipped into her hair, and he applied gentle pressure on her head, bringing her
face closer to his. “I can’t get you out of my mind.”


“I
know what you mean,” she said breathlessly.


He
tilted his head and his lips closed over hers. “Karen,” he murmured, then
deepened the kiss. She clutched at his shirt, and with a groan he pulled her
closer, his tongue probing between her lips, demanding entrance. Lost in the
overwhelming sensations rioting through her body, she wondered for a moment who
was moaning, then realized it was her.


His
kiss was everything she’d thought it would be, and more. Fire licked through
her veins, threatening to set her entire body on fire. He pulled back, looking
as though he’d like to devour her and she slowly came to her senses, shocked by
the pure, primal lust that engulfed her.


“I’m
not sure what just happened,” he said, a look of wonder in his eyes. He kept
one arm around her and she snuggled against him. “But you rocked my world.”


“That’s
one way of putting it.” Karen lifted her lips. “More, please.”


“With
pleasure.” He kissed her eyelids, her temple, the curve of her neck, the tip of
her nose, and finally, when she could stand it no longer, brushed his lips
lightly over hers. She opened her eyes to find him looking down at her, eyelids
heavy with desire. Her arms snaked around his neck, pulling him closer and they
fell onto the blanket, oblivious to the fact that they were partly on the sand.


A
loud metallic clank announced the arrival of the ferry and they straightened,
surprised to see that it had pulled between the pilings. They looked at one
another and burst out laughing.


“We’re
like a couple of teenagers,” he said, tenderly brushing the sand from her arm.


They
sat back against the log as cars streamed off the ferry, but they weren’t
really watching. The air was full of unspoken words, but neither was in a hurry
to break the spell.


Finally,
he turned his body so that he could look at her. “I didn’t expect to like you,
you know.”


Her
gaze took in his rumpled hair, his eyes, his mouth. Had she really been kissing
him only a few moments before? He may not have expected to like her, but she
now knew that she’d fallen for him the first moment she saw him, whether she
realized it or not. But it was too soon for declarations of love.


“What’s
not to like?” She kept her tone light-hearted.


“Nothing.”
His eyes turned serious. “Nothing at all.”


A
blast from the ferry broke their concentration just as a cloud covered the sun.
“I think that’s our cue,” he said, and rose. He extended a hand and pulled her
to her feet. She swayed against him, all too aware of the heat from his body.
It was as though they were being drawn together by some magnetic force, and
they weren’t resisting.


“Hey,
you two, get a room!” A car full of teenagers, one of the last to leave the ferry,
tooted their horn and they pulled apart reluctantly.


“We’d
better go.” Scott picked up the blanket, shook it out and tossed it over his
free arm. The other he placed firmly around her shoulders. “This has been a
nice afternoon,” he said, but the spark had gone out of him.


He
opened the trunk and started to fold the blanket, his movements slow and
methodical.


“Something’s
wrong” Karen said, suddenly unsure of herself. “Was it something I said?”


His
head snapped up and he focused on her, eyes softening. “No, not at all.” I’m
just kicking myself because I have an engagement tonight.” He reached out and
touched her cheek with the tips of his fingers. “It’s a hospital function, and
I’m not looking forward to it.”


She
tried to hide her disappointment. “I suppose you have to go.”


“Yes,
it’s a fundraiser. They love to trot us out and show us off.” He gave her a
rueful smile. “Sort of like a specimen.”


She
allowed her gaze to roam boldly over his body. “Some specimen.”


He
threw back his head and laughed. “God, you’re good for me, Karen.” He opened
the door. “Come on, I’ll take you home.”











Chapter Thirteen


He
pulled up on the street in front of her house, turned off the ignition and sat
looking out the windshield. “I’d like to see you again, but I’m not sure when that
will be.”


She
waited for him to continue.


“It’s
not you, it’s me.” He grimaced. “That sounds so, I don’t know, so much like the
dialogue in a soap opera.”


She
gave him a disbelieving look. Scott? Watching a soap opera?


“The
television in the Doctors’ lounge always seems to have them on,” he said
defensively. “Anyway, I have some stuff to sort out.” A flush rose up his
throat. “Some personal stuff.”


Her
stomach plummeted as a vision of Crystal loomed in her mind. In an instant, the
dreams she’d been weaving started to unravel. “I understand,” she said,
fighting back tears of frustration and anger. She summoned up every ounce of
self control she possessed and put a smile on her face. “When you get sorted
out, you know where to find me.”


Scott
watched her walk to the front door, insert her key and go inside without
looking back. The joyous afternoon had turned sour, and there was nothing he
could do about it. He drove off, hoping he hadn’t made the biggest mistake of
his life.


*
* *


The
ER experienced an unusual lack of activity, making the evening shifts
interminable. Karen began to wish for some action, and then chastised herself
for such thoughts. She was temporarily scheduled to work four evening shifts
followed by three days off before fitting into her regular schedule. Her days
off couldn’t come soon enough.


When
Friday morning finally rolled around, she welcomed it with a sigh of relief.
During the week, she’d taken the memory chip from her camera to a photo studio.
They’d promised to make a professional print of the best photo of Brian, and
put it in a frame. Frances would love it, and they’d agreed on a coffee date
this morning.


Her
thoughts turned to Scott, as they did every day at this time. During work, she
forced herself not to think of him, but he invaded her thoughts every other
moment. How could she have been so foolish as to think that he’d sort out
whatever was bothering him and show up unexpectedly to sweep her off her feet?
She grabbed her bag and headed for the exit.


“Karen.”
The voice cut into her thoughts and she turned to see Crystal striding down the
corridor. It was the first time she’d seen her all week.


“Sorry,
but I’m off shift.” Karen continued toward the door.


“This
won’t take a minute.” Crystal followed her through the door and into the
parking lot. The sky was awash in pink and gold with the rising sun; the warm
colours seemed out of place.


Karen
pressed the remote and the car beeped. It was a scene eerily reminiscent of
their previous confrontation. Attempting to keep her face neutral, she turned
to face the other woman. “What is it, Crystal? I’ve worked all night and I’m
tired.”


Karen
thought she read triumph in Crystal’s eyes. A cold chill swept over her and she
shuddered.


“Karen,
Scott and I don’t want to hurt your feelings, but we think you should know.”


The
words echoed inside Karen’s head. She gave it a shake, as though to dislodge
them. “Know what?” She’d been reaching for the door handle, but she dropped her
hand and leaned against the side of the car for support. If she had any sense,
she’d climb inside and drive off, but she had to know.


“We
were wrong,” Crystal said, emphasizing the first word. “We realize that now.”
She was enjoying herself. “You see, it’s true that Brian loved me, but that was
nothing more than a fantasy on his part. It was always me and Scott.” The words
cut into Karen like a knife. “After all, why would I settle for a helicopter
pilot when I could have a surgeon? That’s why I couldn’t take that ring.”


Scott
was the other man? Karen stared at her, unable to form a coherent sentence.


Crystal
held up her left hand where a large diamond sparkled in the early morning sun.
There was no pretence now; she was clearly gloating. “I waited a long time for
this. The plan was for Brian to come home and we’d explain it to him together,
but then...well...you know.” She tossed her hair. “We were together last
Saturday night, and decided that it was only right to bring you into the
picture.”


“How
kind.” Karen spit out the sarcastic words, but Crystal was too wrapped up in
her own performance.


“I
tried to warn you, you know.” Crystal admired the ring again.


The
condescending bitch. Karen grabbed the door handle to prevent herself from
attacking the other woman.


Crystal
wasn’t finished. “By the way, I’m not sure if it’s wise for you to continue
your friendship with Frances.” She spoke the word ‘friendship’ as though it
were something nasty.


Karen
pulled herself up to her full height, but she was still shorter than Crystal.
“My relationship with Frances is none of your business, and I’ll be her friend
for as long as I like. How dare you suggest otherwise?”


Crystal
gave an elegant shrug. “I just thought it might be awkward, that’s all.”


Karen
looked at the other woman as though she’d never seen her before. And maybe she
hadn’t. The creature across from her was the poster child for cold and
calculating.


The
anger began to leak out of her. She had no energy left to spend on this
encounter. Without speaking another word, she climbed into her car and drove
from the parking lot.


She
didn’t remember driving home, but before she knew it she was dragging herself
up two flights of stairs. She tossed her jacket at the coat rack by the door;
it missed, but she didn’t stop to pick it up. She detoured through the kitchen,
left her bag on the table and stepped out onto the small balcony. The new
leaves of an old maple reached out toward her, and she looked at them without
really seeing their beauty.


A
fist closed around her heart and she slumped into a large wicker chair. How had
she managed to get everything so wrong? Had she been so attracted to Scott that
she’d failed to see the truth? She sifted through her memories of the time they
spent together for clues to his relationship with Crystal. He’d never actually
discussed her, one way or the other.


And
yet he’d disappeared on Saturday afternoon and she hadn’t seen him again. Her
lips tingled with the memory of his kisses and she scrubbed at them with the
back of her hand. Remembering that golden afternoon would only prolong the
agony.


How
would she survive the next three days? The empty hours stretched ahead; she had
nothing planned except for a visit with Frances this morning. But then, maybe
three days off would help her adjust to the new reality of her life.


*
* *


Frances
waited for her in the lounge. The earlier promise of good weather had vanished;
rain threatened.


“My
dear, you look tired.” The older woman didn’t miss much. “I hope you’re well.”


If
only you knew. “I worked the night shift last night.”


Frances
appeared to accept that.


“I
brought you something.” Karen handed her the bag from the photo studio. The
owner had done an amazing job of tweaking and printing the digital photograph,
and he’d mounted it in the frame Karen had chosen.


Tears
welled up immediately in Frances’ eyes when she saw her grandson beside the
Blackhawk helicopter. “He was so handsome” she said, caressing the glass with
her fingertips, “just like his brother.”


Karen’s
throat closed up. She had promised herself not to discuss Scott with his
grandmother.


Frances
held the picture on her lap. “Have you seen Scott, my dear?”


So
much for the promise. “No, I haven’t.” Karen forced a smile. “Not since last
Saturday.” Now why had she said that? Memories of that day flooded back, and
she looked away; anywhere but into those knowing blue eyes.


“Karen.”
Frances laid a hand on her arm. “What is it?”


Tears
burned the back of Karen’s eyes while the words poured out. “Crystal accosted
me in the parking lot this morning to tell me about her and Scott.”


“Crystal
and Scott?” There was an edge to Frances’ voice.


“Oh,
yeah. She told me everything.”


“But
my dear–”


“And
she showed me the ring.” Karen jumped up and started to pace.


“The
ring?” Frances shot her an incredulous look. “What ring?”


“A
big diamond.” Karen made a circle with her thumb and forefinger. “A really big
one. She said Scott gave it to her on Saturday night.” She stopped in front of
Frances. “After he’d been with me in the afternoon.” She walked over to the
massive windows that looked out over the pond. “Have you seen Rand?”


“Not
for a couple of days. We went out for dinner, but I don’t want to talk about
that.” She spoke to Karen’s back. “This business with Crystal bothers me. I
haven’t heard a word from Scott either.”


Karen
turned. “I’m sorry. I wasn’t going to bring it up, but I guess I needed to tell
someone.”


“And
I’m glad it was me, but I don’t understand it at all.”


“Neither
do I, but I’ve just made a decision.” Karen forced herself to speak brightly.
“I’m going to go away for a couple of days and walk on the beach.”


“By
yourself?”


“Yup.
I need to blow out the cobwebs.” She bent down and kissed Frances on the cheek.
“No matter what happens with Scott and Crystal, we’ll still remain friends,
won’t we?”


The
older woman picked up the photograph and held it to her heart. “Always, my
dear. Always.”


*
* *


Karen
called the hotel, booked a room, threw some clothes into a bag and was on the
road by eleven. The unit had a kitchen, so she planned to stop en route at Port
Alberni to pick up some groceries; it would give her a break to stretch her
legs.


She’d
forgotten what a beautiful drive it was. Past majestic stands of trees,
sparkling lakes and wild, rugged country, she relaxed more with every mile. By
the time she reached the hotel, her shoulders had come back down to their
normal position and she was able to greet the desk clerk with a genuine smile.


“Your
room is on the second floor, overlooking the ocean,” the clerk said, handing
her the room card. “Enjoy your stay.”


Karen
hurried to put away the few groceries she’d picked up. The tide was out, and a
pale yellow glow lit the sky with a promise of better weather to come.











Chapter Fourteen


A
narrow corridor through the salal led to the beach and she stepped through it
and onto the sand, overcome by the breathtaking vista. Far to her left, waves
pounded on a rocky promontory, sending sprays of surf high into the air. The
sun was making an attempt to break through the clouds, and the remains of a
fine, pale mist lingered over the water.


She
paused and took a deep breath. This had been a good idea. She forced herself to
slow down and enjoy nature at its finest.


Had
it only been a few hours ago that Crystal followed her outside? The thought of
her with Scott was hard to fathom; they seemed nothing alike. But when had that
ever mattered? Karen had seen enough odd pairings that she really shouldn’t be
surprised at anything. And yet... No! She wouldn’t do that to herself again.
Even though she’d promised herself not to think about him, she’d gone over
every word they’d ever spoken so many times she could almost recite them. And
there were no clues as to why he would lead her on if he were involved with
Crystal.


A
seagull swooped by a few feet over her head and she turned to follow its
progress. Far behind, her footsteps appeared to wander in and out of the surf,
silent testimony to her meanderings.


After
a light meal, she sat on the balcony and watched several different couples
wander by, wine glasses in hand. Curious as to what they were doing, she
watched their progress to the right-hand border of the beach, where they
climbed a large rounded rock studded with scrub pines. There, they sat together
and toasted the sunset. She forced herself to look away, to watch the sun slip
below the horizon, and then, exhausted from the long day, she went to bed and
fell asleep within minutes.


*
* *


Frances
had been napping in her chair when the phone rang. “Mrs. Calder, your grandson
is here to see you.” Startled, her gaze darted to the photograph on the side
table. “Oh, yes. Scott. Ask him to come up, would you?” She opened the door and
was seated by the window overlooking the pond when he came in.


“Hello,
Gran.” He kissed her cheek. “I’m sorry to show up like this, but I’m worried
about Karen.” He sat down in the chair opposite.


“As
well you should be, young man.” Frances gave him a stern look.


He
didn’t seem to hear. “I’ve been at her place three times in the past two days
and she’s simply not there. No one seems to know where she is.” He stopped,
gave his grandmother a quizzical look. “What do you mean, I should be worried.”
He leaned forward. “What do you know?”


“Why
this sudden interest in Karen?” Frances waved a dismissive hand. “You didn’t
contact her all week and suddenly you’re worried about her?”


“Gran,
I’ve been in Victoria all week learning new techniques in hip replacement
surgery. I told you about that.”


“Perhaps
you meant to, but you didn’t. More importantly, did you tell Karen you were
going away?”


“No.”
He spoke slowly. “Things were a bit unsettled between us the last time I saw
her. We spent a wonderful day together, and I realized that if I was going to
have a chance with her, I needed to sort things out with Crystal.” His
shoulders fell. “It took longer than I thought to make her see that we aren’t a
couple, and never will be. At least I thought she listened.”


Frances
looked at him fondly. “I love you, Scott, and I always will, but you’ve never
been good at confrontation, have you?”


He
jumped up and strode around the room. “No; it’s just not who I am. I’ll never
be one of those guys who look for a fight around every corner. The trouble is,
Crystal knows that.” He stopped in front of his grandmother. “I should have put
a stop to that nonsense a long time ago, but I thought she’d get the message.”


Frances
raised an eyebrow. “I think she heard you all right. To think otherwise means
that she’s delusional. So tell me, did you buy her a ring?”


“What?”
The word exploded from Scott. “A ring? Of course not. Whatever gave you that
idea?” He stopped in front of the photo of Brian. “Where did you get that?”


“Sit
down, Scott.” Frances patted the arm of the chair he’d occupied. When he was
settled, she continued. “Karen brought me that photograph yesterday.”


“So
you’ve seen her?”


“Yes,
I’ve seen her, but before I tell you about that, when was the last time you
spoke to Crystal?”


“Let’s
see, it was last Sunday. I had intended to talk to her on Saturday night, but
it was awkward at the fund-raiser, so we agreed to meet at her place the next
day.” He was silent for a moment, reliving the scene. “She was certainly angry
enough. But I don’t understand this business with the ring.”


“It
does seem odd, but According to Karen, she’s wearing a large diamond ring, and
says it’s from you. Crystal told her that the two of you were waiting for Brian
to come back, and that when he did, you planned to tell him that you were the
‘other man’.


Scott
closed his eyes. “Thank God Brian never had to hear that nonsense.” Realization
dawned slowly. “Karen believed her?”


“I’m
afraid so. After all, you told her you had some personal things to sort out,
and then you disappeared. What else was she to think?”


Scott
could have kicked himself around the block. “How did she seem?”


Frances
fixed him with an uncompromising stare. “Heartbroken.”


It
took Scott a moment to recover. “Did she say where she was going?”


“No,
just that she was going to blow out the cobwebs.”


Scott
had heard that expression before. “Long Beach,” he said with a broad grin.
“She’s gone to Long Beach, I’m sure of it.” He looked out the window and then
checked his watch “If I hurry, I can make it there tonight.” He leaned over and
planted a kiss on Frances’ cheek. “Thank you, Gran. Thanks a lot.”


She
held his arm in a surprisingly strong grip. “Before you run off, you’d better
make sure that Crystal knows the score.” She looked up at him, and her gaze
drifted toward the photograph. “For all of us.”


*
* *


Crystal
greeted him at the front door in a swimsuit and a cover-up. She pulled it close
across her chest and motioned for him to enter.


“Hello,
Scott” she said coolly, gesturing toward the patio. “Can I get you something to
drink? I’m having some wine.”


Caught
off guard, he gave her a questioning look. Usually she wrapped herself around
him and he had to pry her off, all the while reminding her not to call him
‘Darling’. “No thanks. I won’t be staying long.”


“I
suppose your girlfriend was waiting for you when you got home.” Her lip curled
in an ugly sneer. “I’ll bet she couldn’t wait to tell you about my little
joke.”


Scott
had never been good at mind games. “Joke?” He followed her outside.


“Why
yes.” She stretched out on a lounger and waved her hand at him. Karen had been
right; the ring was huge. “You see, after you dumped me, I decided to teach her
a lesson. I decided to show her how people can lead you on with words, and hurt
you in the cruellest way.”


Scott
looked at her incredulously. “I didn’t dump you Crystal. In the first place,
there was never any ‘us’ as you like to put it.” He was almost yelling now. “We
were never together, no matter what you told yourself. How many times do I have
to tell you this?”


She
held up her white wine, long fingernails tapping against the side of the glass.
“It doesn’t matter now, anyway.” She gave him a sideways glance and tossed her
hair. He wondered if she’d practiced the gesture in the mirror. “I’ve accepted
a position in Vancouver at one of the new clinics.” She took a sip of wine.
“Very prestigious.”


Scott
tried not to let his relief show. Inside, he let out a long, thankful breath of
air. “Congratulations.” He couldn’t think of anything else to say. “It sounds
like a good move.”


“Oh,
it is, I can assure you. I’ve already talked it over with the hospital
administrator, and I’ll be leaving at the end of next week. My assistant
Melanie can fill in for me until they find someone else. Who knows, they may
even offer the position to her.”


Scott
had no doubt that they would; it just pained her to think that her assistant
could do her job. “Well then,” he said, standing up. “Good luck to you
Crystal.” He walked toward the front door and turned, surprised that she had
not come with him.


“Here,”
she said, and tossed the ring at him. It hit him on the arm and bounced onto
the parquet floor. “Give this to your friend. She won’t know the difference.
It’s only costume jewellery. Cost me under thirty dollars.”


Scott
looked at the ring, then back at Crystal. Her gesture made it so much easier to
leave. “I don’t think so, Crystal,” he said, then stepped outside and quietly
closed the door.


*
* *


Karen
awoke to pale, luminous light filtering through the trees and the sound of
surf. This was what she had come for – the serenity she’d found here even as a
child. In her opinion, it was the most spectacular beach on the west coast of
the island. Others might disagree, but to Karen’s eye the long, gently curved
sweep of beach represented the wildness of the west coast in all its
magnificent glory.


She
put on the coffee and had a quick shower before taking a mug of the hot
beverage out onto the balcony. The tide seemed to be receding; she could see
the line of seaweed and other debris along the high tide mark. Other guests
were already out, looking for shells or simply walking on the hardened sand.


This
trip had been good for her. True, she hadn’t completely recovered from her
encounter with Crystal, but she knew that in time the emotional upheavals of
the past few days would fade into distant memories. Sitting there with her feet
up on the railing, cradling the mug of hot coffee, thoughts of time spent with
Scott crept in. Time when she’d begun to believe that they might have a future
together. But that wasn’t about to happen, and although it hurt more than she
would have imagined, it was a fact.


It
was also a fact that she couldn’t stay in Courtenay, working in close proximity
with Scott and Crystal. She’d promised to give sufficient notice, and she would
honour that promise, but beyond that, her options were wide open. A band of
sadness tightened around her heart when she thought of Frances, but if she
stayed on the island, she could come back often to visit. Besides, she thought,
things seemed to be moving along nicely with Frances and Rand. She stared into
her coffee, smiling to herself at the thought of those two together.


There
were lots of opportunities for nurses in Nanaimo, and in Victoria. She wouldn’t
have a problem getting another job. So why did it feel all wrong?


Enough
already. She was giving herself a headache. The beach beckoned, and she
responded. A leisurely walk gave her an appetite, and she decided to drive to
Tofino for breakfast. 


It
was almost noon by the time she got there, but she found a restaurant serving
all day breakfast. After eating, she wandered through galleries and craft shops
in the small downtown area. Scott was right, the town really had changed. She
paused in front of a shop featuring native crafts and congratulated herself for
thinking about him without an onslaught of emotion. Surf shops in funky colours
lined the streets, ready to serve the growing number of surfers who had
‘discovered’ Long Beach.


By
the time she drove back to the hotel, she was tired again. “Why not?” she said
aloud, and lay down for a nap.


The
sun was low in the sky when she awoke. Tonight, she was determined to enjoy the
full beauty of the sunset. She pulled on a jacket and followed the trail down
to the beach. As before, couples were making their way slowly toward the big
rock and she smiled at their antics as they balanced glasses and bottles of
wine.


When
Scott had said he’d like to see Long Beach with her did he have that in mind?
Evening walks on the beach; toasting the sunset? Don’t go there, she told
herself, but deep down she knew that it would be a long time before she could
completely forget the man who had so effortlessly captured her heart.


Blazing
streaks of red and purple coloured the sky as she wandered south along the
beach. Spent surf raced up onto the beach, hissing as it dissipated, leaving
scallops of foam in its wake. It erased all footprints, leaving behind a blank
canvas for the next beachcomber.


Karen
wandered up toward the shoreline where a beached log beckoned; an ideal perch
to watch the sun extinguish itself in the ocean. She settled down and looked
toward the distant horizon, prepared to watch for the fabled green flash.


A
lone figure walked down onto the beach and looked around. He seemed to be
looking for someone, and started to walk along the pristine expanse of sand. He
reminded her of Scott, and although she knew she shouldn’t torture herself, she
watched his progress. Why did he have to invade her thoughts now, when she was
beginning to find some peace?


The
man stopped and turned toward the spectacular display of colour, hands in his
pockets. He wore a bomber jacket, the same as Scott had worn on the ferry.


He
turned back and started to walk again, scanning the beach ahead. Her heart started
to beat faster at the sight of the familiar, long-limbed gait. He looked
physically tired, but his face was free of the strain he’d shown the last time
she saw him. 


Scott!
Please God, let this not be a dream


His
head came up as though he’d heard her thoughts. He stilled, looked at her for
several long, intense moments. “Karen” he said, his voice husky. “I knew I’d
find you here.”


“It’s
really you,” she said, making no attempt to mask the love in her eyes. “You
came for me.”


He
closed the distance between then with several long strides. “It was the
shortest journey of my life, knowing you’d be here.”


She
stood up and went into his arms. There would be no game-playing tonight, no
pretence, no pointless accusations. “If you recall, the last thing I told you–”


“–Was
that I’d know where to find you.” He lowered his head and gave her a kiss that
left no question as to how he felt.


He
brushed some stray curls away from her face. “God, I love you,” he said,
looking deeply into her eyes. “You know that, don’t you?”


The
last of her doubts floated away into the soft summer night. “I do now,” she
said with a mischievous grin. “But show me again.” She lifted her lips and his
mouth settled over hers, gentle but insistent. Their bodies fused together, and
her insides melted as she felt the evidence of his desire rise between them.


“Scott”
she said breathlessly. “I have a lot of questions, but maybe we should go back
to my room to finish this conversation.”


He
looked down at her, eyes dark with desire. “If we go to your room, we’ll be
talking later.” He held her away, waiting for her response.


“I
can live with that” she said, slipping an arm around his waist. “Later is
good.”


The
sun sank into the sea, unseen by Karen and Scott as they raced toward her room.











Chapter Fifteen


Karen’s
body tingled in the aftermath of their lovemaking. “Wow,” she said, fingers
trailing through the hair on his chest. “You do know how to show a girl a good
time, after all.”


He
lay on his back, one arm flung over his eyes. “I hate to sound unromantic, but
I haven’t had a thing to eat all day.”


She
laughed and jumped out of bed. “I just happen to have a barbecued chicken from
the store in Tofino. How about a sandwich and a cup of tea?”


“Wonderful.”
He swung his legs over the side of the bed. “What can I do to help?”


They
worked comfortably together in the kitchen and were soon sitting at the small
dining table, devouring their impromptu meal.


“I
saw Frances before I left,” he said eventually, eyeing the rest of the chicken.
Karen pulled off the drumsticks and put one on his plate.


“How
is she?”


“She
was annoyed with me for not telling her I was going away.” He picked up the
drumstick then put it down again. “But mostly she was angry because of the way
I handled this business with Crystal.”


Karen
took a sip of tea and waited for him to continue.


His
eyes looked into the past. “You see, when Brian volunteered for Afghanistan,
Crystal and I both thought that it was a bad idea. Even before he left, we sort
of formed an alliance, or at least that’s how I saw it. But she saw it
differently.” He nodded to himself, as though reliving an old conversation. “It
got out of hand quickly, but I didn’t do enough to stop it.” He gave her a wry
grin. “Gran reminded me that I’m not very good at confrontation.” He picked up
the drumstick and tore off a chunk of meat. “And she’s right, but I saw too
much of that when I was young. Kids who’d start a fight just to prove something
to themselves.” His eyes softened. “I was always glad that our parents gave us
confidence in ourselves. Enough that we didn’t feel the need to act out like
that.”


“You
were lucky” she said, handing him the other drumstick. “Your parents sound like
great people.”


“They
are” he said, affection in his voice. “And they’re going to love you.” He put
down the drumstick and reached for her. “Almost as much as I do, and I’d like
to show you again if you don’t mind.”


And
he did, in a very pleasurable and non-confrontational manner.


*
* *


“Frances,
it’s Rand.”


Frances’
heart did a little two-step. “Why hello, Rand. I’m pleased it’s you.”


“Is
something the matter?” His concern could be heard through the telephone.


“Not
really.” She sighed. “It’s these young people, but I’m hoping they’ve sorted
things out.”


“Good.
Because I have a surprise for you and I need all of your attention.”


“Gracious.
What is it?”


“Can’t
tell you. It’s a surprise. Could I come and see you after lunch?”


Frances
was just about to head down to the dining room. “That would be great.”


“See
you then.”


Frances
rushed through lunch. Flushed with anticipation, she waited for him in the
lobby. Other men had shown interest in the years since Raymond’s death, but
she’d found they had nothing in common; nothing to light that all-important
spark of attraction. But Rand was different. They had grown up in the same
town, knew many of the same people, and found that they shared opinions on many
of the important things in life. Their friendship had a firm foundation, and it
was deepening with every meeting.


The
weather had cleared, and she looked out toward the pond. The sight of it gave
her a pang of sadness. What would this place be like with a housing development
alongside, in place of the swaying marsh grasses and joyful birdsong? She
daren’t think about it.


“There
you are!” Rand looked especially handsome today. His eyes sparkled with
excitement. He sat down opposite Frances. “It’s quite warm out, shall we wander
down by the pond?”


Frances
couldn’t match his enthusiasm. “I don’t know Rand, the thought of losing it
makes me so sad. I was thinking that I should get used to it not being there.”


“All
the more reason to go out. I’m quite sure I heard some warblers when I pulled
up.” He stood up and held out a hand.


She
looked up at him. “I thought you said you had a surprise.”


“And
indeed I do.” He wiggled his fingers, urging her up. “Come on, I’ll show you.”


Frances
was intrigued; she stood up. “Outside?”


“Yes.”
He checked her outfit. “Will you be warm enough?”


“I
believe so.” She followed him outside, where he took her hand. He tucked it
under his arm, holding it with both of his hands. It felt good.


They
walked along a path of fine gravel, and he guided her to the left. A new
clearing had been created recently; she’d seen the workmen but hadn’t paid much
attention, assuming it was related to the new development.


“Wait
a minute.” She stopped, puzzled by the sight of a new bench. “That’s new.”


Rand
was grinning like the Cheshire Cat. “Yes, it’s part of the surprise.”


She
didn’t understand. “But what’s the point if–”


“Come,
there’s more.” He led her past the bench. On a small, solid piece of land
overlooking the pond, a sign had been erected. Mounted on a sturdy 4 x 4 piece
of cedar, it was slanted for ease of viewing.


Frances
walked toward it, and her eyes filled with tears as she read the first line.


 


Brian
Calder Memorial Wetlands


Dedicated
to


Sgt.
Brian Calder


Who
gave his life in Afghanistan


So
that others may live.


 


She
turned to Rand. “How?” she asked, then turned back to read the sign once more.


He
put an arm around her. “Let’s just say that Boomer owed me a favour, and I
called it in.”


“He
gave you this land?”


Rand
laughed aloud. “Hardly. But we had a few enjoyable days of bargaining.”


“But
Rand, you can’t do this.” She turned, still in the circle of his arms.


He
looked down into her eyes. “Yes, I can. I have no children to inherit my money;
I can’t think of a better way to spend it.” He lowered his head. She closed the
gap and their lips met in a kiss that promised many more to come.


“Oh
Rand,” she sighed, when they finally pulled apart, “you fill up my heart.”


*
* *


Karen
soaped Scott’s back, and then stood aside so the hot shower could pummel his
tired muscles. “So what was that business with the ring?”


Scott
groaned. It was difficult to tell if it was from pleasure, or memories of
Crystal. “I went to see her about that, at Gran’s insistence.” He turned to
face her. “We had an unpleasant encounter last Sunday, and trust me, by the
time that was over she knew that there was never going to be anything between
us. That scene with the ring was her perverted way of getting even.” He tucked
a lock of wet hair behind her ear and kissed her eyes. “I never thought she’d
do anything like that. All I can say is I’m sorry.” His lips found hers and
they clung together while the bad memories circled the drain, and then disappeared
forever.


The
next morning they awoke with the sun and quite naturally moved into each
other’s arms. Their lovemaking was less urgent now, and they explored each
other’s body with an eagerness that spoke eloquently of many happy years to
come.


Scott
lay on his back, completely spent. “What shall we do today?” Before she could
answer, he propped up his head with one arm. “Please don’t suggest anything too
energetic. You’ve completely worn me out.”


“Look
who’s talking!” She snuggled up against him. “But seriously, I was thinking we
should go and visit Frances. Tell her that everything’s okay.”


“There’s
only one thing wrong with that.”


She
looked at him, questioning.


“We’ll
have to drive back in our own cars. I’m not sure I can stand to be separated
from you for that long.”


*
* *


They
met a few hours later in the parking lot of The Outlook. Karen checked her
reflection in the mirror. Flushed cheeks and sparkling eyes looked back at her;
clear evidence of a woman well loved.


“Look,
that’s Rand’s car” she said, as Scott pulled up.


“How
do you know?”


“He’s
my landlord. And he’s also been courting your grandmother, if I’m not
mistaken.”


“Gran?”


“Do
you have another grandmother?


“No,
but how come you know all this?” He slipped an arm around her waist as they made
their way to the entrance. “You know more about my grandmother’s life than I
do, it seems.”


“We’re
friends,” Karen said simply. “Come on, let’s see if we can find them.”


“Hello
Scott, Hello Karen.” The receptionist greeted them with a warm smile. “If you’re
looking for your grandmother, she’s out by the pond with a gentleman.”


“Yes,
we saw his car.” Scott returned her smile. “I think we’ll go out and look for
them.”


Birdsong
filled the air as they followed the meandering path. “Here” Scott said, pulling
her onto a narrow side path. He tipped up her chin and brushed his lips against
hers, igniting a fire deep in her belly that ached to be put out. “Know what
I’m thinking?” he asked, feigning innocence.


“Oh
yeah” she said, squirming out of his embrace and heading back to the main path.
“But hold onto that thought for a bit longer, won’t you?”


The
rounded a corner and stopped abruptly. There, in what appeared to be a new
section of pathway, stood Rand and Frances. They were gazing into each other’s
eyes with undisguised affection.


“Ahem.”
Scott broke into their reverie. “Sorry to interrupt.”


Frances
leaned back in Rand’s embrace and looked at them over his shoulder. “I see you
two found each other,” she said with a sigh. “And I must say, it’s about time.”


Rand
turned around, one arm still around Frances. “Hello, Karen,” he said, then
turned to Frances. “And I’m assuming this is your grandson.”


Frances
introduced the two men. “Come and see what Rand has done,” she said, eagerly
pulling Scott and Karen toward the sign. She stood quietly while they read it,
one hand toying with the golden heart at her throat.


“How
did this happen?” Scott looked from Frances to Rand, and then to Karen. “Did
you know about this?”


“No.
It’s a surprise.” Karen threw her arms around Rand and gave him a kiss on the
cheek. “You said you’d try to sort it out, but I had no idea...” Her voice
trailed off, and she went to stand beside Scott who was reading the sign again.
He reached for her hand and they stood silently, unaware that Frances and Rand
had slipped away.


“Your
brother was such a great guy,” she said after a while. “He made me promise to
open my heart when I got home.” She looked up at him. “I like to think he had
you in mind when he said that.”


“You
know, I believe you’re right.” He squeezed her hand. “What have you done about
it?”


“I
always keep my promises.”


She
looked into his eyes and saw her future.


 


*
* * The End * * *
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Chapter One


“You
want me to do what?” Justine froze, coffee cup in mid-air. “Why on earth would
I do something like that?” Impossible as it seemed, her former college roommate
could still surprise her.


“Come
on, Justine. You’re in New York now. Besides, it will be fun…that’s why I
agreed in the first place.” Olivia spotted a shrimp in her salad and speared
it, undeterred by the horrified look on her friend’s face. “And you’d be doing
me a huge favor by taking my place.”


“But
Livvy. To parade myself in front of a group of strangers.” She shuddered. “Men,
who would be bidding on me. It’s…” she groped for the right words. “It’s
demeaning.”


“Nonsense.
It’s for charity.” Olivia edged forward on her chair, suddenly serious. “Okay,
here’s the deal. One hundred percent of what we raise goes directly to inner
city children. Every penny, and they desperately need our help.” She broke into
a brilliant smile. “Besides, since when have you been shy about parading around
in front of people?”


“That
was different.” Justine lowered her fork. “And in case you’ve forgotten, I quit
modeling.”


Olivia
searched her friend’s face. Justine had been tired when she arrived last night,
and they hadn’t talked much. “Are you going to tell me why?”


Justine’s
long, elegant hands were restless and Olivia’s instincts kicked in. A skilled,
successful journalist, she knew when not to press. She sat back quietly,
waiting for her friend to speak.


“As
they say on the talk shows, I had a ‘lightbulb’ moment.”  Taking a sip of
mineral water, Justine’s gaze drifted over the other diners but her thoughts
were somewhere else. “We were on a shoot in Central America. You know the type
of place. Five star hotels filled with ‘beautiful’ people, designer shops in
the arcade, breathtaking scenery, but the local people are so poor it makes
your heart ache.” She watched a droplet of condensation roll down the side of
her glass. “Anyway we’d just completed a shot and they were setting up for the
next one when I started to look around and it hit me. Here I was, getting paid
more for one hour of work than those people earn in a year.” Her eyes flashed,
and Olivia caught a glimpse of her friend’s passionate nature. “I was ashamed
that I’d never considered it before.”


Olivia
nodded. “I can see how that would get tiresome. After all, it must be tough
being one of the most sought-after models in America, raking in all that money.
Television shows. Print ads. Catalogs. Boring, boring, boring.”


“You’re
missing the point.” Justine glared at her friend. “On purpose.”


“No
I’m not.” Olivia raised an eyebrow, refusing to back down. “It’s just that you
sound like you belong on daytime television, spilling your guts or something.
But I’m glad you’re here.”


Justine
eyed her friend affectionately. “I’m glad to see nothing has changed with you,
Livvy. You still tell it like it is.”


“Is
there any other way? Besides, we’ve been friends for too long.” Olivia lounged
back in the comfortable chair. “You know, I can still remember the day we met
at college. There you were, a tall, gangly California girl standing in the
doorway with a piece of paper in your hand.”


Justine
smiled at her friend. “And you. As English as the day is long. I was so envious
of your beautiful complexion, I remember that.”


“But
you had that tan. And that California body.”


“There!
You see? It was always about the body. Nobody ever saw me.” 


Her
friend’s impassioned outburst made Olivia stop, but only for a moment. “Fair
enough. But why did you quit?” Olivia’s brow furrowed. “You never really told
me.”


Justine
paused, gathered her thoughts. “In the beginning it was an exciting combination
of hard work and glamorous locations. But it didn’t take long until I began to
detest being treated like a commodity.” She slanted a glance at her friend.
“Okay, I know what you’re thinking. A very high-priced commodity. But soon even
the travelling became tiresome. You of all people can understand that, with the
number of miles you log every month. Anyway, when Mom died I took some time
off. It was wonderful. I hadn’t realized how much I missed going to art
galleries and museums.” She spread her hands. “So I worked out all my
contracts, tied up the loose ends and decided it was time I had a serious look
at New York.”


Reaching
across the corner of the table, Olivia placed her hand on Justine’s arm. “I’m
sorry about your Mom, but I’m glad we’re finally here at the same time.
Especially since my London editor has given me enough assignments over here to
last three or four weeks. Those quick overnight visits we’ve managed to squeeze
in over the past few years haven’t been enough. How long can you stay?”


“I’m
not sure I want to stay, but I’ll have to find a place until I make up my mind.
I hear that’s not an easy task.”


Olivia
pulled back. “Don’t be a goose. You’ll stay here, with me. You’ve seen the size
of the flat. Dad never uses it, and he’s made it clear that it’s mine for as
long as I want. On the rare occasions that he comes to town he stays at his
club.” She shook her head.


“What
about your Mom? Doesn’t she use it?”


Olivia
gave a short laugh. “Mummy doesn’t particularly like New York. She’s happy as a
lark at home working on her charity events. I doubt that she goes into London
more than a few times a year. I don’t understand her, but there you have it.”


“Don’t
knock it. At least you have a mother.” Justine smiled weakly.


“Do
you want to talk about it? About your mom?”


Justine
shook her head. “I’m still finding it hard. It was such a shock when she died,
and I’m just starting to get over it.” She lifted her coffee cup but didn’t
drink, setting it down again with a trembling hand. “No, that’s not right. I’ll
never get over it. She was everything to me, Livvy. I didn’t know my father,
and somehow she made my life so complete that I never missed having one. When I
look back now I realize that all she ever wanted was for us to have a good life
together. And we did.” She crumpled the linen napkin, her breath catching in
her throat. “And to think that she died because of a drug that was supposed to
help her. It’s not right. It’s just not right.” Tears streamed down her face.


“What
did her doctor say?”


“He
was useless.” She made a futile attempt to flatten the napkin in her lap. “He
told me some story about PharmOmega being one of the most respected drug
companies in the world, that they only release new drugs after extensive
testing. You know how they all back each other up.” She raised her eyes to see
her friend looking at her oddly. “Well they do, you know. It’s well documented.
I even found out later that they withdrew the drug from the market. Now that
should tell you something.”


Olivia
nodded, unusually quiet.


Justine
drew in a deep, ragged breath. “See? That’s why I shouldn’t talk about it. I
get all carried away.” 


“Not
at all. Isn’t that what friends are for?” Olivia tugged on her earlobes. “Any
time you feel the need to vent, I’m here. Two ears. No waiting.”


Justine
smiled wistfully. “Remember how we used to say that? We thought we were so
clever.”


“We
were. The cleverest.” Olivia grew pensive. “You know, that year at Stanford was
probably the best of my life. Sharing a flat with you was the icing on the
cake.”


“It
was fun, wasn’t it?” Justine smiled at her friend. “So one more time. Tell me
about this auction.”


Olivia
leaned forward eagerly, glad of an excuse to change the subject. “I wish I
could say it was my idea, but it wasn’t. I’m in favor of anything that will
encourage people to donate to this particular charity.” She signaled for more
coffee. “Stephanie and Rand Brampton are hosting a party at their estate in the
Hamptons. He’s a brilliant investment banker, and Steph is a dear. You’ll like
them, I’m sure. Anyway, it’s tomorrow night. There are fifteen women in the
auction, and the successful bidder takes his prize to dinner. What could be
simpler than that?”


Justine
still wasn’t convinced. “I don’t know why, but it makes me uncomfortable.” She
shot a sudden look at her friend. “What do we wear?”


“There
are no rules. Wear anything you like. Whatever will make them bid the most for
the pleasure of your company. You can even be anonymous if you like.” She shot
an impish grin at her friend.


Justine
was intrigued. “And how would I accomplish that?”


“The
women to be auctioned will be wearing masks as they circulate among the other
guests. Isn’t that a hoot? I thought it sounded like fun, that’s why I agreed.”


“A
mask? What had you decided on, Elvis or Nixon?”


“No,
silly. Beautiful, elegant masks. Beaded, feathered, sequined…you name it.
Feminine masks. And if they wish, the women can continue the charade when they
go out to dinner.”


“Oh
sure.” Justine shot a wry glance at her friend. “Can’t you just see me walking
into Le Cirque with a mask on?”


Olivia
frowned. “I hadn’t thought that far ahead, but I can see where that would
present a problem. Why, were you thinking you’d stay anonymous? That is if you
agreed to do it,” she added quickly.


Justine
picked up the dessert menu and pretended to study it. In spite of her initial
reaction, a shimmer of excitement rippled down her spine. It was the sensation
she’d sometimes get at a shoot, when everything came together to create what
she knew would be a memorable picture. She had to admit that the idea of the
auction was starting to appeal to her. “Is there anything else I should know?”


“That’s
about it. Of course I’ll have a car for you. That way, you can be independent
and come home anytime you like. The ‘date’ for want of a better word, is to be
arranged between you and the successful bidder.”


“What
type of men are they likely to be?”


“If
Steffi has anything to do with it, they’ll all be perfectly respectable. CEOs,
investment types, entrepreneurs. Your average run-of-the-mill millionaires.”


“Okay,
I’ll do it.” Justine leaned forward, eyes sparkling. “I’ll take your place, but
I don’t want anyone to know I’m your friend. And since I can be anonymous, I’d
like to take it one step further and become someone else. You know, make myself
up to look different. I could change my eye color with contacts.” She fingered
her hair, a soft ash blonde. “I’ll curl my hair and put in some color. There’s
an amazing new product that washes out. I only wish you were doing it too.”


“That’s
the trouble with being a journalist. Opportunities rarely come along when it’s
convenient. This rock group is the hottest in the country right now, and when I
asked their manager if I could travel with them to their next concert it was
just a shot in the dark. I had no idea he’d agree. It’s a great scoop, and my
editor’s delighted.”


“He
should be. I’ve read everything you’ve written, and you’ve done some great
stuff.” Pausing, she cocked her head. “What’s the group’s name again?”


“They’re
called Inside Out.” Olivia shrugged. “Makes you wonder who comes up these
names.”


Justine
tapped her teeth thoughtfully. “Speaking of names, that’s another thing I can
do. I’ll call myself something different.” She thought for a moment. “How about
Jasmine? It’s close enough to my name that I’m quite sure I’ll remember to
respond.”


“It’s
brilliant.” Olivia clapped her hands. “You’re a natural.”


Justine
laughed. “We’ll see about that. When do you leave?”


Olivia
consulted her PDA. “The band’s charter leaves at eight thirty tomorrow night.
Not too long after you leave for the Hamptons. I’ll be able to help you get
ready.”


*
* *


Justine
gazed at herself in the mirror, pleased with the transformation. Her eyes
glowed with an almost feral cast from green contact lenses. A riotous mass of
curls tumbled about her face and shoulders, rich auburn with gold highlights.
Skillfully applied blush skimmed her high cheekbones, and tawny lipstick
shimmered on her generous lips. She looked familiar and yet different. Slightly
exotic…that was it. She turned to face her friend.


“The
car is here.” Olivia stopped in the hall, speechless for once.


“Well,
what do you think?” Justine did a slow pirouette. “Will I pass?”


Olivia
swallowed. “For a moment there I didn’t recognize you.” She circled her friend,
eyes alight. “I always knew you were a chameleon, and this proves it.”


Justine
waved the delicate mask that matched her outfit. “Even so, I’m glad I can hide
behind this.”


“Just
remember to have fun.” Olivia hovered in the open doorway, still staring at her
friend. “Have a good time, Justine, and thanks for going in my place.”


A
soft ‘ping’ announced the arrival of the elevator. “Olivia?”


“Yes?”


The
doors opened soundlessly and Justine stepped inside, an enigmatic smile
flirting with her lips as the elevator doors closed. “Call me Jasmine.”


Olivia
closed the door and walked slowly back into the apartment. It was good to be
alone, to have a moment to think. There’d been little time for that in the
whirlwind of packing and getting Justine ready for the party.


She
wandered to the large windows overlooking Central Park but she didn’t see the
spectacular view. Ever since Justine’s anguished outburst over lunch yesterday,
she’d been torn between two loyalties. Loyalty to her friend, who had so
recently lost her mother, and loyalty to someone she’d known and admired since
childhood – Alexander Melrose, the CEO of PharmOmega. She breathed a sigh of
relief, thankful that Alex had declined her invitation to attend the auction.









Chapter Two


Justine
took in the lush, manicured lawns and riotous flowerbeds as the limousine swept
up the curving drive and came to a halt in front of a home of classical
proportions. It was evident that Rand and Stephanie Brampton liked to live
large.


The
driver jumped out and opened the door. “I’m here as long as you need me,” he
said, watching curiously as she settled the mask into place. “And if you don’t
mind me saying, you look mighty fine, Miss Jasmine.”


“Thanks,
Boyd.” Justine grinned at him. They’d chatted amiably in the limousine for most
of the drive. “Wish me luck.”


“Hello,
hello. You must be Jasmine.” A tall, tanned man sauntered down the steps, hand
outstretched. “I’m Rand Brampton.” He assessed her without appearing too
obvious, but Justine got the impression that he knew to within a few dollars
how much she would bring at auction. “Most of the guests are outside.” He led
her through a spacious foyer, pausing at the entrance to a living area that was
surprisingly cozy, considering its size. On the far side of the room, massive
doors folded back, seamlessly blending the inside with the outside. The effect
was elegantly casual, and Justine admired the skill of the designer. Guests
stood in small clusters, the men tanned and the women discreetly jeweled.


Rand
gave her a moment to take it all in before touching her lightly on the elbow.
“Come on, I’ll introduce you to a few people.”


Before
he could make good on his promise, a short, heavy man broke away from a nearby
group. Somehow he managed to speak around the cigar clamped between his teeth.
“Over here, Brampton. We need you to settle a bet.”


Justine
turned to her host. “You go on ahead. I’ll wander around and mingle.”


“Thanks,”
he said with a wink. “That’s Ollie Van Horne, from Texas. We want to keep him
sweet for the auction.”


Justine
knew the type. She’d seen enough of them at fashion shows with their trophy
wives. It was part of what had prompted her to leave modeling. She wondered if
she’d made a mistake in coming here.


A
full bar flanked one side of the patio, and under a massive tent a team of
caterers were putting the final touches to the dinner set-up. With a start,
Justine realized that she hadn’t eaten since this morning, but her stomach
rebelled at the thought of food.


Skirting
the bar, she walked to the far side of the patio and pretended to admire the
view. A welcome breeze ruffled her hair, and she wondered why she had deluded
herself about coming here tonight. It had been a big mistake, no doubt about
it.


*
* *


Alexander
Melrose extricated himself from a small group of partygoers and placed his
glass on the tray of a hovering waiter. Years in business had taught him to be
adept at masking his feelings, but he was quite sure his disinterest was
starting to show. If it weren’t for the charitable aspect of tonight’s event,
he wouldn’t be here. Sauntering to the edge of the tiered patio, he gazed out
over the Atlantic. He could have gone home for the weekend and come back on
Monday, but for what? Besides, he’d be going home next week.


He
took a deep, calming breath, savoring the tangy ocean smell. A fishing boat
moved across the horizon, wheelhouse windows reflecting the lowering rays of
the sun.


He
turned back toward the house and surveyed the other guests, recognizing several
faces among the crowd. Ironically, Olivia had pleaded with him to make an
appearance but he’d begged off. And now that he’d made the effort to show up,
she’d been called away on an assignment. If he’d known she wouldn’t be here, he
could have sent along a cheque. After all, he had no intention of taking part
in the auction. He hadn’t told Olivia, but he found the idea of bidding for a
woman faintly distasteful. Perhaps he was getting old he mused, allowing his
gaze to drift over tonight’s ‘prizes’. Each one seemed determine to outdo the
next. Sequins, beads, plunging necklines… you name it, they were wearing it.


And
then he saw her, and his heart stood still. Tall and elegant, she moved through
the crowd with feline grace. Conversation came to a sudden halt as she passed
one group of guests but she carried on, unaware of the gaping males and envious
females she left in her wake.


Where
the other ‘prizes’ showed more than generous amounts of cleavage, she was
covered. The high-necked, sleeveless dress hugged every contour of her body.
Slit up one side to mid-thigh, it was at once demure and sensuous. A sudden
tightening in his groin took him completely by surprise. When was the last time
a woman had affected him this way? He couldn’t remember.


*
* *


Justine
looked longingly over the dunes, but escape was out of the question. What was
the matter with her? She’d modeled for crowds many times larger than the
hundred or so people gathered here. She slid a wrap over her shoulders and
turned at the sound of high heels clacking across the patio.


“Jasmine!
I apologize for not meeting you at the door.” Stephanie Brampton held out her
hand. “We’re delighted you could come.”


Justine
took an instant liking to her hostess. “I’m glad I could help.” She darted a
look at the crowd. “Although I have to admit I’m a bit nervous.”


Stephanie
looked at her guests as though seeing them for the first time. “I guess I would
be too, if I didn’t know them, but they’re harmless. Now then, you know how the
auction works, don’t you?”


“I
wouldn’t mind if you’d run over it again.”


Stephanie
consulted a list, running her finger down it. “Oh dear. I see you’re the last
on the list. You don’t mind, do you?”


All
she wanted was to get it over with, but she managed a bright smile. “Not at
all.”


The
hostess looked relieved. “Good.” She glanced at her watch. “The auction will be
starting in about fifteen minutes. Rand is the auctioneer, and he’ll invite
each girl up on the stage and introduce her.” She leaned closer. “We thought
the masks would add a bit of fun, but it seems that everyone knows who most of
the girls are, even with their masks on. But nobody seems to mind as long as we
make some money for the cause.” She consulted her list again. “Alexa Connor is
right before you. So if you listen for her name you’ll know to start making
your way to the front. Okay?”


Justine
nodded, her throat suddenly dry. Why had she allowed Olivia to talk her into
this? She wasn’t sure if it was the idea of the auction that was making her
panic, or the thought of having dinner with one of these strangers. Either way,
she’d been out of her mind to agree. With a practiced smile, she accepted a
glass of champagne from a passing server. It did little to calm her, and she
started as a voice boomed behind her, followed by a waft of cigar smoke.


“There
you are, darlin’. I’ve been watching you.” The loud Texan clutched a cigar in
one hand and a glass of bourbon in the other. His cheeks were flushed, and a
fine sheen of perspiration shone on his forehead.


Justine
forced a smile. “Have you now?”


“Yessiree.”
He looked her boldly up and down. “And I like what I see.”


“I’m
flattered.” She looked over his shoulder, pretending to acknowledge a greeting.
“If you’ll excuse me, I think Stephanie is looking for me.”


The
Texan surprised her with his quickness. He shoved the cigar into his mouth and
grabbed her arm before she could escape. “I’ll see you later, little lady.”


Justine
looked down at the pudgy hand and he loosened his grip. As she moved away, she
could feel his bold eyes looking at her possessively. Stephanie was chatting
with two other women and Justine joined them, unaware that her face was
flushed.


“I
see Van Horne cornered you,” said one of the women, glancing meaningfully at
the imprints of the Texan’s hand on her arm. “If that man didn’t have such deep
pockets he’d never be invited anywhere.”


Justine
couldn’t hold back a shiver of dislike. “Well I hope he doesn’t bid on me. I
don’t care how much money he has.”


Stephanie
raised her glass. “Spoken like a liberated woman. But if he does, remember it’s
for a good cause. Speaking of which…” she nodded toward the low stage. “It
looks like Rand is getting ready to start.”


*
* *


The
auction was spirited, with much good-natured kibitzing between the guests.
Playing the part of auctioneer to the hilt, Rand was relentless and there was a
spontaneous outbreak of applause when Matt Howe bid eight thousand dollars for
his wife. In spite of the relaxed atmosphere, Justine’s anxiety grew. She moved
through the crowd, but no matter where she stood, Ollie Van Horne materialized
in her line of vision, wreathed in a cloud of cigar smoke. He was making his interest
obvious to everyone, and she dreaded the moment when she would have to step up
on the small stage.


“And
last but not least…” Rand scanned the crowd anxiously. Justine had been so busy
trying to avoid the Texan, she hadn’t noticed that Alexa Connor had come and
gone. Years of modeling experience kicked in, and she walked forward
gracefully, noticing Rand’s smile of relief when he spotted her. “Here she is,
gents.” He offered Justine his hand, leading her to the center of the stage.
“Which lucky gentleman will have the honor of dining with this lovely young
lady and supporting one of my wife’s favorite charities?”


Silence
followed Rand’s words. Justine studied the upraised faces, unsure of what was
happening. The crowd parted, and Ollie Van Horne strode to the foot of the
stage, waving his cigar in the air. Justine almost gagged at the smell; it took
all her self-control not to bolt from the stage.


“Five
thousand dollars.” His eyes glinted, and he turned to challenge the other men.
“I’d say she’s worth that, wouldn’t you?”


“Come
on, Ollie. You can afford more than that. I bid six thousand.” A faceless voice
from the back egged him on. The spell was broken, and the crowd shifted,
looking for the new bidder.


“Seven
and a half.” The Texan nodded toward Rand.


“Any
other bids?” Rand raised his gavel.


“Hey
Ollie, what’s the matter? One of your oil wells run dry?” A man with a flat
Boston accent inquired. “I’ll make it eight and a half.”


The
crowd murmured excitedly. Justine had the odd sensation of watching the bidding
from some distant place. Or was that just wishful thinking?


“Y’all
know I’ve got my eye on this little filly. Ten thousand.” The Texan jabbed his
cigar at Rand. “Didya get that Brampton?”


“Ollie
Van Horne bids ten thousand.” Rand nodded in his direction, and Justine found
herself searching the crowd for the man with the Boston accent. Anyone would be
better than the Texan. “Are there any other bids?”


Justine
tensed as Rand raised a small wooden gavel. “Going once…”


“Twenty-five
thousand dollars.” The English accent stilled the rustling in the crowd and
Justine knew instinctively that the man behind the bid was accustomed to being
heard. A flutter of excitement rippled through the guests and they turned
toward the voice. “I should think she’s worth all of that.” The voice was cool
and controlled and it was music to Justine’s ears. Searching the crowd, she
spotted a tall man silhouetted against the fading sunset, hair slightly rumpled
by the constant breeze. He sauntered forward and the other guests ceased to
exist. Tilting his head to the side, he regarded her with an intoxicating
mixture of interest and desire.  “Anything less would be an insult” he
murmured, as though speaking to her alone. 


“Melrose!”
Rand relaxed as the man continued to move through the crowd. “I should have
known that was you.” His eyes cut over toward the Texan. “Well Ollie, any
further bids?”


The
Texan’s eyes narrowed and he glared at the Englishman. “You can have her, my
friend, and good luck.” He shouldered his way through the crowd, which was
already closing around Alex.


Justine
scarcely heard the rest of Rand’s speech inviting the guests to dinner. She
needed to get away from the crush of people, to regain her equilibrium. The
lingering daylight had faded and a three-quarter moon cast long shadows across
the lawn. She stumbled toward the beach, pulled off her sandals and came to a
halt in the sand while she caught her breath. With no desire to return to the
party she wandered closer to the water and found a secluded spot in front of a
tall clump of grass. She sat down with a sigh, wrapped her arms around her
raised knees and looked out across the water. The waves rolled in then receded
back down the beach with a soft, soothing hiss. Her body slowly relaxed,
tension draining away. She really would have to go back and be introduced to
the man who had bid for her, but not quite yet.


A
small shell gleamed in the darkness and she picked it up, fingering it
absently. Why hadn’t she paid more attention to the man who’d bid on her? In spite
of everything, she found that she looked forward to hearing his voice again.
She smiled to herself as she recalled the horrified look on the Texan’s face.
She chuckled softly then stilled, aware of someone standing slightly behind
her. She turned slowly, heart in her throat. He stood staring at the ocean, tie
loosened and hands shoved casually into his trouser pockets.


“You
followed me.” She hadn’t intended to sound quite so harsh.


He
turned his head toward her, eyebrows drawn together in a frown. “I wanted to
make sure your admirer didn’t follow you. If you prefer, I’ll leave.”


Justine
shook her head. “No, don’t leave. I guess I’m still on edge after that
performance back there.” She gestured to the spot beside her.  “Join me if you
don’t mind a bit of sand. It’ll give me a chance to thank you for rescuing me.”


He
lowered himself to the ground, a smile lifting the corner of his mouth. “My
shoes are already full of sand. A bit more won’t hurt.” He extended his hand.
“My name is Alex Melrose.”


Justine
slipped her hand into his and wondered if he felt the jolt of electricity that
passed between them. “Hello Alex, I’m Jasmine.” Her voice sounded surprisingly
husky; she scarcely recognized it. They stared at each other for a moment, and
she reluctantly retrieved her hand. “Do you make a habit of rescuing women from
the clutches of dirty old men?”


“No,
I don’t, but I saw Van Horne grab your arm earlier, and it didn’t take a mind
reader to see that you weren’t welcoming his advances.” Even in the stark
moonlight, she could see the flash of anger in his eyes.


Allowing
her gaze to linger on his face, she soaked up the maleness that seemed to roll
off him in waves. His classic good looks were enhanced by a slight break in his
nose, lending him a rakish air. Finally she lowered her eyes and tugged at a
piece of dune grass. “Well thank you and I’m sure Stephanie appreciates the
donation to her charity.” She grinned impishly. “I wish you could have seen the
look on Van Horne’s face when he heard your bid. I thought he was going to
swallow his cigar.” Laughing aloud at the memory, she began to enjoy herself
for the first time since she’d arrived. “Rand and Stephanie’s guests will be
talking about this night for a long time.” She wiggled her feet in the sand and
didn’t see the wave of longing that swept over his face at her unabashed
delight.


“I
didn’t bid to embarrass him. I did it for you.” Seemingly startled by his own
words he looked away. He stood up abruptly and offered her his hand. “I hadn’t
intended to bid at all, to be perfectly honest. I don’t want you to feel
obliged to have dinner with me.”


Justine
took her time brushing the sand from her dress to hide her disappointment, then
picked up her sandals. She searched his face. “Would you rather not?” she asked
softly. “It’s your call.” She waited for his reply.


His
gaze drifted out over the ocean, then returned slowly to her face. “The truth
is, I’d like to have dinner with you very much. But it would have to be in my
suite at the hotel, and after your experience tonight, I can understand if that
doesn’t appeal to you.” He reached out to caress her arm where Van Horne had
grabbed her and desire snaked through her body like summer lightning.


“It
appeals to me.” Pinpricks of anticipation tap-danced down her spine. “I just
arrived in New York and my schedule is open, so you pick the time.” She was
beyond playing games and besides, she wanted to see him again as soon as
possible.


“How
about tomorrow night?” They paused at the foot of the steps leading up to the
lawn. “I could send my car for you.”


“I
have my own, thank you. As a matter of fact, I think I’ll leave now.” She
nodded toward the party. “I’ll just find Stephanie and say my good-byes.”


“I’ll
accompany you to your car.” They made their way slowly toward the house in comfortable
silence. At the edge of the patio she sat on a low stone wall and slipped on
her shoes. He offered her his hand and raised her to her feet. She teetered for
a moment, caught off guard by the heat that sizzled between.


She
murmured her good-byes to Stephanie and Rand, aware that every guest at the
table was eyeing her. Rand rose from the table and walked her to the foyer.


“You’re
sure we can’t talk you into staying for dinner?” There was a devilish gleam in
his eye. “You must know they’re all talking about you.”


She
returned his grin with one of her own. “Even more reason for me not to stay.”
Her car pulled up and Alex materialized in the foyer.


“Ah,
there you are.” Rand grasped Alex by the shoulder. “The man of the evening.” He
looked over his shoulder and lowered his voice. “Stephanie asked me to thank
you for rescuing Jasmine from Ollie.”


“It
was my pleasure.” Alex walked to Justine’s side. “We’ve already set our date
for dinner.” He looked down at her, eyes glittering in the torchlight.


“Yes.”
Rand’s gaze flickered from Alex to Justine. “Well, I’ll leave you to say your
farewells. You’re staying for dinner, aren’t you?”


Alex
nodded, but he didn’t take his eyes from Justine. “I’ll be right in.”


Justine
was aware of Boyd behind her, opening the door of the limousine. She should say
something, but she didn’t trust her voice.


He
lifted her hand, brushing his lips against her knuckles. “Come to me early. We
can have a drink and relax before dinner.”


She
nodded silently and slipped into the limousine, already resenting the hours
until she would be with him again.


*
* *


Justine
let herself into Olivia’s apartment, grateful for the soft lights her friend
had left on. She tossed her shawl and purse on the bed and kicked off her
sandals before wandering into the kitchen where she snagged a bottle of water
from the fridge.


The
answering machine was blinking, and she lunged for it. Olivia’s cheerful voice
was welcome after the unreality of the past few hours. “Hi Justine, it’s me.”
She raised her voice to be heard over the background noise. “It’s crazy here,
but I wanted to let you know I’ll be staying overnight tomorrow, and heading
back on Sunday. I’m anxious to hear all about the auction. ‘Bye love.” The
machine clicked off and Justine stared at it for a moment. Her thoughts had
been in a whirl since leaving the Hamptons and she pressed the cool bottle to
her forehead. Which was worse she wondered; the butterflies in her stomach or
the heat that sneaked up on her when she thought about Alex? Which, by the way,
had been every moment since she’d left the party.


In
the past few years, with her hectic work and travel schedule, she’d had little
time for men. There had been dates of course, but not once had she met anyone
who’d affected her the way Alex did. From the moment she heard his voice and
spotted him silhouetted against the sunset, he’d seemed larger than life.
Special, somehow, and not just because he’d ‘rescued’ her. Thinking of him now,
she silently scolded herself for leaving the party so quickly. She didn’t even
know the color of his eyes, for goodness sake! What had she been thinking?


You
don’t even know him chided her cautious inner voice.


Yes
you do replied the voice deep within her heart.


“This
is ridiculous,” she said aloud. “I’ve taken a simple act of kindness…or
charity…on his part and I’ve blown it way out of proportion. I doubt that he’s
given me a second thought.”


*
* *


Alex
kicked off his shoes, smiling to himself as sand spilled onto the parquet
flooring in the foyer of the hotel suite. The maid would earn her keep
tomorrow; he made a mental note to leave her a large gratuity. At the bar he
splashed some whiskey in a glass and stretched out in an easy chair, feet
comfortably propped on an ottoman. He was still trying to figure out what had
happened to him tonight. Rash actions were totally against his nature and he
raked his fingers though his hair, wondering what had possessed him to open his
mouth.


As
if he didn’t know! Closing his eyes, he conjured up a vision of Jasmine…digging
her toes into the sand and laughing in that husky, sexy voice. His fingers
tightened around the glass, and he snorted softly, unwilling to kid himself any
longer. From the moment he’d laid eyes on her walking through the crowd he’d
wanted her.


He
tossed back the drink and scrubbed his face with his palm. How long was it
since a woman had attracted him like this? The truth was, he hadn’t allowed
himself to be tempted. He devoted every waking hour to his work. It had to be
that way…didn’t it?


*
* *


Justine
smiled at the doorman and entered the lobby of Alex’s hotel. The day had been
interminable, and as the hours crawled by she came to the realization that this
evening had nothing to do with the auction. At least not for her. She wanted to
be here, and she desperately hoped that Alex felt the same.


The
doors of the elevator slid open soundlessly on the Penthouse floor. Justine
caught sight of her reflection in a mirror and her throat went dry. You’re only
playing a role, she reminded herself. The same thing you’ve done countless
times when you were modeling. Walking down the hall toward Penthouse A, she ran
her tongue between her lips, fighting a sudden attack of nerves. As she
approached the door, she remembered her mask and slipped it into place. “It’s
Show Time,” she whispered to herself, and then reached for the doorbell.


 


*
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